Bethel University

Spark

All Electronic Theses and Dissertations

2015

The Transference of Mindset: Middle School Student Perceptions of the Influences of Implicit Theories

Jodilu Anne Dodd Bethel University

Follow this and additional works at: https://spark.bethel.edu/etd

Part of the Educational Leadership Commons

Recommended Citation

Dodd, J. A. (2015). *The Transference of Mindset: Middle School Student Perceptions of the Influences of Implicit Theories* [Doctoral dissertation, Bethel University]. Spark Repository. https://spark.bethel.edu/etd/ 170

This Doctoral dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by Spark. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Spark.

The Transference of Mindset:

Middle School Student Perceptions of the Influences of Implicit Theories

Jodi Dodd

A dissertation submitted to the faculty of Bethel University

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Education

Saint Paul, MN

2015

Approved By:

Dr. Michael Lindstrom

Dr. Barry Sullivan

Dr. Erica Hering

© 2015

Jodi Dodd

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

Abstract

Recent studies have shown the predictive nature of mindset and motivation. Students tend to have one of two mindsets: a growth mindset or a fixed mindset (Dweck, 2000). Those with a growth mindset believe that their knowledge can increase and they are able to continuously improve. Students with a fixed mindset believe that their intelligence was bestowed upon them, and that they cannot really change how smart they can become. This study examined the perceptions of middle school students about their mindsets and explored the question of where they think their mindset originates. Nearly 500 students were surveyed to determine both their mindset and their most significant influencers. These included growth and fixed mindset messages from either adults at home, adults at school, other adults, friendly peers, negative peers, and siblings. Results revealed that adults at home have the most influence on students with a growth mindset. Adults at home and school have the most influence on students with a fixed mindset. Positive peers also highly influenced both groups. These findings suggest that schools considering growth mindset interventions should also consider them for parents and guardians at home. Consistent, growth mindset messaging at home and at school will teach middle school students how to persevere and value growth. It is expected that these students will ultimately experience more academic success.

Dedication

My parents, Don and RoseMary Burck, raised me to believe that anything could be possible if I put my mind to it. They have been the influence of my own mindset. Their deep beliefs of loving Jesus, honoring family, and treasuring lifelong learning are what make me who I am. Their pride, support, and hope have been fundamental to the success of my work.

When I started this dissertation, I did not fully understand the sacrifices my family would have to make in order to help me see this work through to completion. There were many Saturdays that went by when my wonderful boys would come in and give me a peck on the cheek before their devoted dad took them out the door so that I could study. I am not sure if it was pride or sympathy I saw in their eyes as they walked out the door. All I know is that it compelled me to push on. Words cannot completely express the gratefulness I have for each of them. Since I started this journey, we have lived in the Philippines, Kentucky, Hong Kong, and Oregon. With each transition, they all encouraged me, in their own ways, to get back into the work and finish strongly.

I dedicate this work to my family. To Eli, my eldest son, who always looks on the bright side, who compassionately completed his own homework next to me, and who made me laugh my way through the dramas that descended in this doctoral program. To Isaac, my youngest son, who was ready with an encouraging hug or pat on the back just when I needed it, who never doubted me, and who was more than willing to critique my data at any time. It was because of those two boys that I knew

I had to finish, so they could see the importance of working hard, completing what you start, and ultimately seeing that having a growth mindset ends in success.

My husband, Simon, never gave up on me. He gave me time, he encouraged me, and he put up with my sleep talking about statistics and mindset theories for hours on end. He picked me up from the depths of doubt and made me believe in myself. Simon supported me so I could find who I am. There were several obstacles that came my way during this journey, even tears, and Simon's attitude and response to my problems made me excited to conquer them. It is an absolutely wonderful gift to be married to someone who can hope for the best in me. I would not be crossing this finish line without him.

Acknowledgements

My advisor, Dr. Michael Lindstrom, encouraged me through each step of the dissertation process. His timely feedback and guiding advice was invaluable. This has been a remarkable journey. Thanks for taking it with me. I am also incredibly thankful for the other members of my committee: Dr. Barry Sullivan and Dr. Erica Hering, who were able to dive deeply into this topic, offering support and valuable, thoughtful feedback.

Along the way, a number of mentors have invested in my research journey. Principal Kathleen Gregg, Dr. Jane Stickney, Principal Jodi Dedera, Mr. Bradley Burck, Mrs. Teresa Cornwell, and Superintendent Maria Delapoer gave me the guidance, brainstorming support, and resources necessary to complete this project.

I would also like to thank Dr. Brian Dodd, my father-in-law, for his countless hours of feedback, support, and guidance, which were an enormous help to me, both mentally and emotionally.

I appreciate the support of my extended family and friends who took the time to engage in this journey. Their questions helped me define my own thoughts about mindset. They encouraged me to finish the race so that we could all have the answers to the questions we were asking.

Finally, I would like to thank the teachers and families of students who chose to participate in this study. This research would not be possible without their cooperation and support.

Table of Contents

List of Figures	
Chapter One: Introduction	13
Introduction to the Problem	
Motivation and Competency: Learning at School and at Home	
Statement of the Problem	
Significance of the Study: Entity Theories and Influences	
Purpose of the Study	
Research Questions	
Quantitative Study of Student Perceptions	
Definition of Terms	
Limitations	
Organization of the Remainder of the Study	
Chapter Two: Literature Review	
Theoretical Framework	
Thinking About Thinking	
Implicit Beliefs of Intelligence	
Motivation	
Perseverance and Grit	
Factors that affect Mindset and Motivation	
Intelligence	
Intrinsic and extrinsic motivation.	40

Gender	. 41
Self-concept and stereotypes	. 42
Cultural frameworks.	. 44
Economic status.	. 45
Relationships	. 45
Peer Influences	. 46
Adult communication and feedback.	. 47
Parents	. 47
Teachers	. 50
Teacher mindset	. 54
Chapter Three: Methodology	. 56
Introduction	. 56
Research Method and Design	. 56
Research Questions	. 56
Hypotheses	. 57
Sample	. 58
Setting	. 60
Instrumentation and Measures	. 60
Measures	. 61
Background information.	. 61
Theory of intelligence scale	. 61
Goal choice measure	. 62

Survey of mindset influencers.	. 64
Pilot Test	. 65
Data Collection	. 66
Data Analysis	. 67
Limitation and Delimitations	. 68
Ethical Considerations	. 69
Chapter Four: Results	. 71
The Relationship Between Student Entity Theories: Growth and Fixed Mindset.	. 74
The Relationship Between Student Mindset and Human Influence	. 77
Influencers of mindset	. 77
Pearson Correlations: Influencers for Students with Fixed Mindsets	. 79
Adult influences on fixed mindsets	. 79
Peer influences on fixed mindsets	. 80
Pearson Correlations: Influencers for Students with Growth Mindsets	. 81
Adult influences on growth mindsets.	. 81
Peer influences on growth mindsets.	. 81
The Perceptions of Students with a Fixed Mindset on Adult Influencers	. 83
The Perceptions of Students with a Fixed Mindset on Peer Influencers	. 84
The Perception of Students with a Growth Mindset on Adult Influencers	. 85
The Perceptions of Students with a Growth Mindset on Peer Influencers	. 86
Chapter Five: Discussion	. 88
Overview of the Research	88

Ancillary Findings	
When Do You Feel Smart?	
Non-Human Influencers	
Implications for Schools and Recommendations for Educators	
Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research	100
Conclusion	102
References	104
Appendix A	131
Teacher and Researcher Scripted Instructions	
Appendix B	
Survey Questions	
Appendix C	136
Alignment of Test Instruments with Variables and Test Number Items	
Online Survey Link:	140
Appendix D	141
Passive Consent Letter to Parents	
Appendix E	
Data Sets	142

List of Tables

Table 4.1 Student Mindset Mean and Standard Deviation	77
Table 4.2 Pearson Correlation: Influencers for Students with Fixed Mindsets	82
Table 4.3 Pearson Correlation: Influencers for Students with Growth Mindsets	83

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Characteristics of Growth and Fixed Mindset	. 17
Figure 2.1 Evolution of Mindset Theories	. 27
Figure 2.2 Relationship of Metacognitive Learning and Motivation	. 35
Figure 4.1 Variables	. 74
Figure 4.2 Overall Student Mindset	. 76
Figure 4.3 Student Perception of Influencers	. 78
Figure 4.4 Perception of Adult Influence on Students with Fixed Mindsets	. 84
Figure 4.5 Perception of Peer Influence on Students with Fixed Mindsets	. 85
Figure 4.6 Perception of Adult Influencers from Students with Growth Mindsets	. 86
Figure 4.7 Perception of Peer Influencers from Students with Growth Mindsets	. 87
Figure 5.1 Mindset by Age	. 91
Figure 5.2 Mindset by Grade	. 92
Figure 5.3 Mindset by Gender	. 93
Figure 5.4 Mindset by Ethnicity	. 94
Figure 5.5 When Do You Feel Smart	. 98
Figure 5.6 Non-Human Influencers of Mindset	. 99

Chapter One: Introduction

Introduction to the Problem

As students navigate their educational careers, all of them will face obstacles at one point or another. These obstacles can be academic or social, but in any case, students must know how to navigate resiliency in order to overcome these inevitable challenges. Many of the strategies educators and parents innately use to motivate students through adversity actually do more damage to the student's motivation than help (Yeager & Dweck, 2012).

Motivation is an essential aspect of deep thinking, and a critical part of the equation in helping students learn (Sternberg & Ben –Zeev, 2001). It is necessary to understand that educational legislation has created two separate goals where school motivation reform is concerned (Ryan & Brown, 2007). The first goal focuses on competence promotion and teaching that reflects an operant theory of motivation (Kellaghan, Madaus, & Raczek, 1996), while the second view targets educational outcomes that are more closely aligned with performance goals rather than mastery or learning goals (Deci & Ryan, 2002). This research will center its lens upon the lastmentioned viewpoint, which examines learning growth.

Motivation and Competency: Learning at School and at Home

As a forerunner in research on growth mindset, Carol Dweck and her colleagues (Dweck, 1975, 1986, 1990, 1991, 1996a, 1996b, 1996c, 1999, 2002; Dweck & Elliot, 1983; Dweck & Leggett, 1988), who were influenced by the socialcognitive perspective in psychological theory, believed that every person reacts to the

world differently, based on the value they perceive or assign to circumstances in their social and physical environments. These meanings are referred to in research as *self-theories* or *mindsets* (Dweck, 2000, 2006; Dweck & Bempechat, 1983; Dweck & Elliott, 1983). Because of these meanings, people create their viewpoint of the world, which causes them to respond to situations in certain predictable ways (Dweck, 1999). These meanings also determine the resiliency with which a person will push through adversity to learn a new challenge (Dweck, 2012).

Dweck (1999, 2014) described these mindsets as being either fixed or growth mindsets. Some people naturally approach situations with motivation that comes from a fixed mindset. These people believe that they can or cannot do things based on their ability, which is fixed. People with a fixed mindset tend to be threatened by the success of others, and they often do not try new things that they know they will probably fail. As such, people with a fixed mindset do not conceive that they are capable of doing certain things. For example, a student with a fixed mindset might think, "I'm just not a math person," and give up before he/she even begins to grapple with the problem. Dweck and Leggett (1988) also described this as an *entity theory* in early research, which links Dweck's research to earlier educational psychologists (McClelland, 1984; McClelland, Atkinson, Clark, and Lowell, 1953). Dweck suggested (2012) that much of education is set up to promote a fixed mindset for students. For example, letter grades suggest that students should do just enough to get an "A," but usually little of the focus on the report card values the process or expansion of knowledge and learning (Dweck, 1999, 2012).

As opposed to a fixed mindset, people who believe that intelligence and personality traits are malleable have a *growth mindset* or are *incremental theorists*. These people have a tendency to believe that they can do anything, as long as they put their mind to it. They embrace challenges, because they see adversity as a path to mastery (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995). Those with a growth mindset have a tendency to "embrace challenges, learn from criticism, and persist in the face of setbacks" (Dweck, 2008, p. 7). For example, a student facing a tough math problem in school who has a growth mindset might say, "This is really tough. But I'm pretty sure that with a little research and determination, I can figure it out." Figure 1.1 describes the characteristics of both growth and fixed mindsets.

Understanding that mindsets fall onto a continuum for different students, during various parts of the day and amid diverse activities is a key understanding in the research about mindsets (Aronson, et. al., 1999; Aronson, Fried, & Good, 2002; Auten, 2014; Blackwell et. al., 2007; Good, Aronson, & Inzlicht, 2003; Yeager & Dweck, 2012). Students' mindsets can vary greatly, depending on the topic and mode of the challenge at hand (Yeager & Dweck, 2012). Internal factors, such as personality and mood also play a role in a student's mindset toward a given challenge. External factors, such as messages from adults, friends, and the media also play a role (Auten, 2014; Blackwell, et. al., 2007; Yeager, Trzesniewski, & Dweck, 2014). However, intervention experiments have shown that students do tend to create very defined psychological worlds in which they view their own challenges through either a growth or fixed mindset lens (Aronson, Fried, & Good, 2002; Auten, 2014;

Blackwell et. al., 2007; Good, Aronson, & Inzlicht, 2003; Yeager & Dweck, 2012). In fact, the student domain identification, in which a student's feelings of self-worth and perceptions of competence make up identity, is an important focus for mindset intervention (Harter, Whitesell, & Junkin, 1998). This domain identification theory contends that when young people value a certain domain and then succeed in that domain, their feelings of competence or self-worth will improve. These domains include academics, sports, social realms, and even fashion. Understanding these changing adolescent domains and being able to guide adolescents when domain expectations do not meet domain realities is an important role in mindset intervention. Thus, asking students to express their innate belief about their general approach to challenges reveals a general psychological view of the world of the student and is the avenue through which this research will journey.

"Neither cognitive ability, gender, ethnicity, nor a person's education can determine a person's mindset" (Dweck, 1999, p. 89). However, obtaining a growth mindset is a lesson that can and should be taught in schools (Dweck, 1999; Dweck & Elliott, 1983). Dweck's research claimed that students who are able to understand their thinking, change their mindset about academics, and learn in an "ambiance of growth," will have greater resiliency and success in school. If students are taught to think meta-cognitively, using this growth mindset, their ability to push through adversity and seek out new learning will grow (Bennett, 2010; Dweck, 2000).



Figure 1.1 Characteristics of Growth and Fixed Mindset

Statement of the Problem

Researchers (Auten, 2014; Bennett, 2010; Dweck, 2002; Pomerantz, Grolinick & Price, 2005) maintained that, although much has been discovered about the interventions that teach mindset in schools, an important direction for future research should be to understand how parents and teachers directly pass on their approach to the achievement of mindset and competence to children (Dweck, 2002). In addition, many researchers have theorized that the question of what shapes parents' and teachers' abilities to transfer to students the fulfillment of their needs, their independence, and their mindset has to do with the mindset of the adults themselves (Bennett, 2010; Pomerantz, Grolinick & Price, 2005).

Significance of the Study: Entity Theories and Influences

This quantitative study begins to fill a gap in the literature about the perceived influences of middle school student mindset that impacts learning. Pomerantz, Grolnick, and Price (2005) called for future research to focus on the practices that parents bear on children's competence and attitudes toward achievement: "An important direction for future research will be to integrate these multiple influences in understanding the process by which adults contribute to how children approach achievement" (p. 273). In addition, Dweck (2002) called for future research on the effect of messages from adults to students that change the development about mindset in various scenarios and in different age groups.

Understanding how to motivate young people is a question that weighs heavily on both educators and parents. In school, students must navigate through more than simply academic achievement. As students are faced with pressures from peer relationships, varying cultural backgrounds, and positive and negative messages from many different forces, their mindsets begin to take on both positive and negative characteristics, which change their world view (Corrigan, 2003). While the concept of encouraging growth mindset in schools is well defined, the discussion about how middle school students perceive their mindset comes to them is a question that should be discovered, in order to find out how to better motivate them during their turbulent teen years (Dweck, 2006, 2009; Dweck & Blackwell, 2007).

Although there is much research on the topic of parental influence on child development (Miller, 1988), and about a parent's participation in their child's education (Drummond & Stipeck, 2004), and parental influence upon specific academic achievement (Aunoloa, Numi, Lerkkanen, & Rasku-Pottonen, 2003; Frome & Eccles, 1998; Peet, Powel, & Odonnel, 1997), few researchers have studied the impact of a parent's epistemological beliefs (tacit beliefs about their own knowledge) on a child's education (Ricco & Rodriguez, 2006), or on the perceptions students have of their parents' or teachers' epistemological beliefs. There is a gap in the literature that makes a clear connection between personal epistemology and adult influence on a child's mindset (Ricco & Rodriguez, 2006; Wentzel, 1998).

Previous research has regarded that parents and teachers can influence student achievement based on several factors, such as perseverance on academic tasks (Dweck, 1999), in conceptual learning (Qian & Pan, 2002) and through text comprehension (Kardash & Howell, 2000). However, many studies still lack the

ability to show the relationship between mindset theories and their transference or influence from adult to child. This is perhaps because it is difficult to know which variables are the most applicable (Molden & Dweck, 2006). Examining which messages from influencers will support a child's development of a growth mindset toward learning helps educators know what actions will support the best situation for learning growth. Although Dweck (2002) has researched the correlation between achievement goal theories and intelligence theories in various age groups, the direct correlation of middle school students' general perception of mindset origin and its influencers remains to be seen.

In addition, "the presence of motivational cues in the classroom does not ensure that students will attend to them or interpret them as predicted; thus, only certain messages may be relevant to students" (Urdan & Turner, 2005, p.297). So, it is important to find out what students perceive is helpful for motivation. Educators cannot make presumptions about the transmission progression from adults' habits or orientations to students' motivational orientations without first asking the students what they believe (2005).

While research suggests that entity theories, or mindsets, can be changed by outside influences (Dweck, 2000) and that these mindsets can change based on conscious effort or interventions in schools (Kamins & Dweck, 1999), the aim of this research was to discover the perceived influencers of mindset theories for young adults, in order to attempt to better understand how adults and peers can create a culture of growth at school and at home.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this research was to attempt to discover the perceived influences middle school children attribute to their mindsets, in order to find ways to better motivate them in school. Educators and parents care deeply about student success. Helping students understand their own mindsets and become aware of their individual approach to learning is foundational to metacognitive learning and conversations about student success in the classroom.

Research (Blackwell, et al., 2007; Dweck, 1999; Dweck & Elliot 1983) shows mindset does not have to remain fixed. In fact, interventions can help students become more aware of their thinking processes and approaches to learning. As a result, students will be able to train their minds to be persistent at acquiring new information even when it is a challenge to them. This awareness will help students change their psychological stance on the mindset continuum to be more growth focused. By understanding the perceived influences middle school children have about where mindsets come from, educators and parents can better create and target communication and expectations for growth.

Research Questions

Purpose.

This research was to discover the extent of perceived influencers that middle school children attribute to their mindsets, in order to find ways to target communication and better motivate them in school.

Quantitative Study of Student Perceptions

RQ1. When faced with challenges, what percentage of middle school students tends to have a growth or a fixed mindset?

RQ2: What is the perception of middle school students about the extent to which adults and peers influence their mindset?

Because research suggests that mindset is malleable and that schools should work to help students change their mindsets to become more growth-focused, it is beneficial to understand from a students' perspective where their mindset comes from. With this knowledge, schools can then begin to arrange interventions such as classes or educational workshops for teachers and parents that could bridge any anticipated chasm between the messages coming from school and home.

Definition of Terms

Metacognition-refers to a learner's higher-order thinking about the active control and awareness over the cognitive process engaged in learning.

Meta-learning-the theory which primarily involves the role of neurotransmitters in purposefully adjusting the way the brain thinks.

Implicit Personality Theories-personal constructions about a particular phenomenon that resides in the minds of individuals (Sternberg, 2001).

Self Theories-how people develop beliefs about themselves (Dweck, 1999). Incremental Theorists-believe that intelligence can be increased through effort (Dweck, 1999). Entity Theorists-believe that intelligence is unchangeable. Genetics is important in this theory (Dweck, 1999).

Growth Mindset-the state of mind on a mindset continuum, through which those with more of an incremental theory see challenges (Dweck, 1999).

Fixed Mindset-the state of mind on a mindset continuum, through which those with more of an entity theory see challenges (Dweck, 1999).

Limitations

While this research suggests that the data relating to middle school perceptions of influence are representative of most students in general, it should be considered that the study is limited to one middle school, in one city, in the Pacific Northwest. The findings may not necessarily pertain to students in another region of the country. The cultural backgrounds of students' perception of influence may not be generalizable in all regions. Internal validity of perceptions is based on a student's understanding of his/her perception of his/her background.

It should also be noted that these perceptions could change based on the social and emotional factors of the students' lives on the day of the survey. Measures were taken to protect the anonymity of all students who participated in the study. This helped reduce any concern that student's perceptions of influence harm their relationships or threaten them in any way.

The nature of the survey presented some limitations. The data were collected based on a student's perception of his/her mindset on the given day of the survey distribution. In addition, students generally have varying degrees of growth or fixed

mindset toward various subjects in their lives. For example, one student might find they have a growth mindset toward language arts and a fixed mindset when it comes to difficult math problems. Efforts were taken in the survey design to provide language that would guide students to think about their approach to challenges in their lives, and the exact topic of challenge will be left to the participant. It should be noted that participants were asked to think of mindset as it pertains to their past challenge, and the difference in this individual definition may not provide a completely accurate reflection of the student definition of mindset.

The survey was delivered electronically, using online data collection software called Qualtrics. While measures were taken to select an age group in which computer skills would be known, some students may have had difficulty with the knowledge of how to complete an online survey. However, measures were taken to provide a user-friendly platform in which ease-of-use was expected for children ages eight through 14. Fifty-nine students participated in the pilot study. Students in this pilot study were asked how difficult the survey was, which questions were difficult, and how long it took for them to take the survey. These questions helped determine if changes needed to be made to the survey before it was offered to the chosen population for the study.

Organization of the Remainder of the Study

This dissertation consists of five chapters. Chapter one includes a general introduction, background of the problem, and the significance of the research. Chapter two contains a review of the current literature on metacognition and

epistemology, as well as how mindset has become defined in social cognitive theory. It will also discuss how motivation and mindset affect student growth. The third chapter is a description of the research methodology, as well as a narrative of the research design, general setting, and a plan for data collection and analysis procedures. The findings of this quantitative study are represented and discussed in chapter four. Finally, a discussion of the findings, a discovery of ancillary findings, and limitations and recommendations for future research complete chapter five.

Chapter Two: Literature Review

Theoretical Framework

In social cognitive theory (an umbrella term for understanding how students learn), researchers contend that individuals learn because of personal factors, behavior, and the environment (Bandura, 1996). Educators are interested in understanding how these factors can be manipulated in order to inspire students.

Within social cognitive theory, the study of personal epistemology (Hofer, 2002, 2004) focuses on the factors that identify choices of individuals and their developmental characteristics in cultural orientations and opinions about the nature of learning. A map of the relationship of social cognitive theory, personal epistemology, and implicit theories can be found in Figure 2.1. Research has shown that the epistemic beliefs of people can predict academic decisions and behaviors, such as persistence during the completion of academic tasks (Duckworth, 2007; Dweck, 1999), reading comprehension (Kardash & Howell, 2000; Schommer, 1990), and conceptual learning (Qian & Alverman, 2000; Qian & Pan, 2002; Ritchhart, Church, & Morrison, 2011). Because epistemology is so relevant in social cognitive research, particularly in education, one should consider also that adults' influence on personal epistemology of students should be measured.



Figure 2.1 Evolution of Mindset Theories

Thinking About Thinking

Educators can easily discuss the kinds of learning and thinking that should take place in the general education classroom; however, it is another thing entirely to help students be able to talk about what is happening in their thought process during these activities. *Meta-learning* or *meta-cognition* is the "knowledge about the thinking strategies a student can use to change his/her own thinking in order to learn more deeply" (Zohar & David, 2008, p. 59).

If students understand how to listen to their thought processes, they can begin to learn how to make those processes grow. However, barrier domains at home and school, such as lack of self-esteem or a difficult home life, can sometimes inhibit a student's ability to grow. Occasionally, students lack the motivation to learn new information. In order for schools to develop competent citizens that can meet achievement benchmarks and thrive as individuals, students must first be aware of their thinking and be able to push themselves to persevere when challenges arise (Ahmavaara & Houston, 2007). This requires motivation, knowledge, and the ability to adapt thought processes.

In order to be metacognitive in school, students have to learn how to be "aware of their own cognitive resources in relation to the task demands, and then adjust, plan, monitor, and control those resources" (Biggs, 1987, p. 246). This action, of understanding and diagnosing one's own thinking processes, should be reinforced throughout a student's schooling career.

In 1978, Vygotsky claimed that children will only "grow into the intellectual life" of those who model intellect for them (p. 88). Vygotsky (1978) also suggested that unless teachers were passionate about what they were teaching, there would be no passion in the classroom.

Twenty years after Vygotsky's (1978) theory, Keene and Zimmermann (1997) maintained similar ideas about cognitive educational theory, but these researchers placed more emphasis on a teachers' ability to facilitate students toward managing their own thinking: "Until students can name a process of thinking, they can not

control it" (p. 7). Thus, it is the duty of teachers and educational leaders to create such an ambiance of metacognitive thinking. Educators and parents need to learn the ability to be able to facilitate this thinking process with students.

Since the 1970s, researchers and theorists have attempted a theoretical focus on the complexities of teaching and learning toward deep understanding, a concept that rises above the goal of simple knowledge retention (Bruner, 1973; Gardner, 1983, 1991; Skemp, 1976; Wiske, 1997). Surface learning urges students to focus on memorizing facts, usually through rote educational strategies; while *complex learning* focuses on developing deeper thinking through a more involved and active process (Church, Morrison & Ritchhart, 2011). This kind of deep, or complex, thinking is often the primary goal of educators (Keene, 2008). When educators reduce the amount of thinking they ask of their students, they reduce the amount of learning, as well (Ritchhart, Church, & Morrison, 2011). Literature on teacher development states that this conversion from a focus on teaching to that of learning is a central aspect of becoming an effective teacher (Hatch, 2006; Intrator, 2002, 2006; McDonald, 1992; Palmer, 1998). Students cannot and will not learn unless they have some sort of ownership over their own learning process. In other words, they must be able to understand and contemplate their own knowledge and thinking.

Thinking about learning processes is not a new idea. Benjamin Bloom (1956) identified a continuum of six learning objectives that grew in depth as students moved further into understanding. Bloom theorized that understanding grows in complexity from the lower order domains such as knowledge and comprehension, into the higher

order domains such as synthesis and evaluation. These learning objectives were described on a continuum model. Bloom suggested that a student's deep learning could only really occur in the higher levels of his taxonomy. Students should start with one level of understanding and move through each level into more complex levels of understanding.

Bloom's students, Anderson & Krathwohl (2001), later theorized that the stages of learning should use verbs rather than nouns. The revised stages of understanding identified remembering, understanding, applying, analyzing, evaluating, and creating. However, the idea that the stages were sequential remained in theory (Anderson, Bloom & Krathwohl, 2001). Understanding and remembering, or retaining, information remained lower level status entities, compared to the more in depth processes such as evaluating and creating. Though this theory moved teachers to think differently about teaching their lessons with more concrete descriptions of higher level thinking, Bloom's learning categories were simply theory, and still have not been ratified by scholarly research (Seaman, 2011).

In 1997, theories about thinking began to expand. Wiske (1997) argued that understanding is not a lower level stage of learning as previous theorists suggested. Instead, Wiske (1997) contended that understanding is "not a precursor to application, analysis, evaluating and creating, but a result of it" (p. 10). This idea was confirmed by Hiebert, et al. (1997) in his study about mathematics synthesis, and again by Ellin Keene (2008) in her study about reading strategies. Essentially, these theorists argued that Bloom's Taxonomy should be seen as a circular pattern instead of a continuum.

These challenges to Bloom's Taxonomy are the cornerstone to the latest movements in metacognitive theory. Each student approaches understanding in a different way because he/she brings different ideas, culture, and background to the learning process. This leaves teachers with many options when approaching metacognitive teaching strategies.

However, more recent theories suggest that students cannot begin to think about metacognition if they do not believe first that it is possible to do so. Thus, a primary goal of this research was to examine Carol Dweck's (2010) Implicit Theories of Intelligence, in order to understand whether or not theories of intelligence stem from the home culture and what messages at home are more suited to create an ambiance of growth.

Implicit Beliefs of Intelligence

The concept of growth mindset is perhaps the missing link in the models offered for teaching intrinsic motivation and metacognition, because of its emphasis on self-directed ownership of an individual's brain growth. In her research, Dr. Carol Dweck (2006, 2010) explained the concept that the brain can grow, and every person will have either a fixed or growth mindset (Dweck, 2006, p. 5). This theory has led to a major shift in theories about academic growth. Her research suggests that before students can learn, they must be aware of their attitude toward learning, or mindset.

Learners with a growth mindset begin learning with the premise that they can learn anything. Struggle and failure is encouraged, and the focus is more on the learning process than on an end result. Students are not encouraged for "looking

smart" (Dweck, 2006). Rather, they are rewarded for discussing their vulnerabilities within and during the growth process. In short, a growth mindset is a belief system, which proposes that a student's intelligence can be "grown or developed with persistence, effort, and a focus on learning" (Ricci, 2013, p. 3).

Conversely, a fixed mindset contains a belief system that assumes "a person has a predetermined amount of intelligence, skills, or talents," (Ricci, 2013, p. 3), which only offers empty labels for students and leaves little room for real growth. In a fixed mindset school, students believe they are "A" students or "C" students, or failures. If they have not already decided this about themselves, they find a label soon enough. This leaves little room for growth, when students give up easily because it is expected of them, or become consumed with looking smart at all costs. In addition, some students become risk adverse, avoiding classes or research topics that they may fail simply in order to survive in a fixed mindset world (Dweck, 2006).

In addition, Dweck and Leggett (1988) conducted a study of students in middle school who believed that they were born with a set intelligence level, or a fixed mindset, that could not change over time. In this study, students with a fixed mindset showed compelling and significant academic growth after they were taught that their brains were muscular and malleable or able to grow and change. Students in the study learned the difficult academic content, because they were taught to appreciate the learning process rather than the final product.

This poses a question as to what age students begin to feel their brains cannot accomplish more difficult tasks. In an informal study, Mary Cay Ricci (2013)

evaluated students' mindsets in each grade, from K-3rd grade. She found that 100% of students entered kindergarten with a growth mindset, but by the time they reached 3rd grade, only 58% of students still maintained a growth mindset. In fact, the percentage of students with a growth mindset became smaller with each consecutive year in school. If this study had continued, the chances of students with a growth mindset when entering middle school would be staggeringly low. Under more controlled conditions, such a study should be replicated in order to better understand the validity of these claims and the ramifications that exist for educators.

In a study by Donohoe, Topping, and Hannah (2012), an online interactive program, which aimed to encourage and teach students about growth mindset, showed that students who learned the difference between fixed and growth mindset showed a significant rise in their ability to change their mindset. They used *Dweck's Theories of Intelligence Scale* and *Prince-Embury's Resiliency Scales* to obtain their data (Donohoe, et al., 2012). Long-term effectiveness and sustainability of the study effects was not shown to be valid. However, other theorists have also shown that helping students change their mindset has aided in student ability to perceive growth and raise academic achievement (Baldridge, 2010; Brooks & Godstein, 2008).

Challenges, academic mistakes, social problems, support networks, and other problems are domains of the social realm, which are fundamentally part of the daily life of a student. In order to be able to overcome these challenges, students must have a sense of resiliency (the understanding that they overcome failure), agency (the understanding that they can master their own actions), and self-efficacy (the

understanding that they are competent) in order to succeed (Dweck, 2010). Pawlina and Stafford (2011), asserted that the growth mindset theory has a subset of values: critical thinking, problem solving, communication, collaboration, and creativity (the 4C's), which enable students to believe they can accomplish challenges both inside and outside of school (p. 30). Educators can utilize these subset values of mindset in order to help students better understand their own resiliency (Brooks, 2008).

It is clear from the available research that teaching students about having a growth mindset is beneficial to their academic resiliency. In addition, if teachers can help students identify and diagnose their own mindset, real growth can begin to occur because students will be open to challenges and change (Dweck, 2010).

Motivation

Motivation is the foundation to academic success (Sternberg, 2005). Without it, Sternberg (2005) suggests that a student may never make an effort to learn. Motivation pushes metacognitive skills, which then create learning and thinking skills. These combined efforts administer criticism or encouragement to the metacognitive skills, which then enable one's level of expertise to increase. Without this cycle completion, students do not enter deep learning (Sternberg, 1988, 2007). See Figure 2.2 for a representation of this relationship.



Figure 2.2 Relationship of Metacognitive Learning and Motivation

Research on motivation has been making its way in history since the late 1800s, when James (1890), wrote his article about how achievement could be connected to self-evaluation. Subsequent motivation research describes how achievement is affected by perseverance (Ach, 1910). Since then, a number of themes are revealed in the literature, covering such topics as test anxiety, competence, values, and implicit theories which make up a canon of "achievement motivation literature" (Elliot & Dweck, 2007).

Achievement motivation literature refers to various kinds of motivation. Achievement motivation, which refers to a desire to seek moderate challenges and risks (McClelland, 1985), should be separated from competence motivation (or self-
efficacy), which is the study of a person's beliefs about their own innate abilities to be able to solve problems (Bandura, 1996).

This kind of self-efficacy motivation comes to fruition through both extrinsic and intrinsic rewards (Sternberg & Lubart, 1996). In literature, motivation has been described as one of the major factors needed for school success (Lepper, Corpus & Iyengar, 2005; Sternberg, 2007; Sternberg & Lubart, 1996;). In fact, without motivation, a student would not try to learn content or take a test to show what he/she knows (Sternberg, 2007). In addition, students with higher intrinsic motivation tend to do better in their studies (Lepper, Corpus, & Iyengar, 2005). Harter's Competence Motivation Theory (1982) suggested that students who have success early in their school experience will continue to try and put forth effort, because their early success warrants high self-esteem, which propels them onward in their task. Students who fail early in the task actually suffer from loss of self-esteem, which causes them to discontinue the activity. Thus, when educators begin to understand how to explain and encourage intrinsic motivation in their students, they may be able to battle underachievement by offering early successes, which will lead to higher rates of selfesteem and academic success (Harter, 1981).

Harter's Competence Motivation Theory contends that students maintain four domains for self–esteem: cognitive competence, social competence, physical competence, and feelings of worth that are independent of any skills (Harter, 1988). It should also be noted that adolescents have constantly changing self-esteem in constantly changing situations as well. These adolescents tend to feel a greater sense

of self-esteem where they feel they have more support (Harter, et al., 1997). Thus, understanding the areas in which teens have the most support should be the domain in which to focus change or interventions in motivation (Harter, et al., 1997).

Dweck and Elliott (1983, 1999, 2002) have shown that one of the major determinants of intrinsic motivation is mindset, or an individual's need to improve his/her intellect. In their research, Dweck and Elliott (1983) suggested that some students are entity theorists in regard to their intelligence. For example, entity theorists believe that the only way to be smart is to show their smartness. Mistakes are considered a weakness to an entity theorist. So, sometimes an entity theorist will choose to not turn in an assignment if it is not perfect, or perhaps he/she will not even try because thoughts of doubt prevail. This kind of mindset is described as a fixed mindset.

In contrast to entity theorists, Dweck and Elliott (1983) suggested that incremental theorists believe that in order to be smart, one should learn by increasing knowledge, and to do that, one must make mistakes. Incremental theorists are not afraid to make mistakes, and believe that mistakes can be useful. This is a growth mindset.

Dweck and her colleagues' research (Blackwell, 2007; Dweck, 2002; Sternberg, 2007) suggests that while entity and incremental theorists may perform the same in school, when both types of students run into a challenge, incremental theorists do better because they are more willing to push through their challenge and

seek mastery of new material. This, Dweck (2002) suggested, is the foundation of motivation.

Perseverance and Grit

Another theorist in motivation research is Angela Duckworth (2007), who developed the idea that students with perseverance, or grit, tend to do better in school. Duckworth (2007) created a program in which students and teachers insightfully reflect on their levels of grit, social intelligence, optimism, self-control, gratitude, and curiosity. While there was an initial concern about quantifying the value of character, Duckworth's program, which included grade reports, helped motivate students because of their understanding and ability to discuss their own personal accountability in the various areas of reflection (Duckworth, 2007).

Many programs and strategies offered by researchers have been proven to help students become more intrinsically motivated, simply because of their work at reflecting on their own motivational practices. As such, students would form a greater value of personal self-worth and become better able to navigate the social and emotional domains of the transitional school change (Duckworth, 2007; Hering, 2012). However, intrinsic value and character development are not the only areas of concern in the social and emotional transition for students, and it should be offered that self-ownership of learning could be the missing link.

Because of conclusions drawn from the available mindset research, assumptions can be made that students can enter into deeper learning once mindset instruction is an intentional part of learning. This research aims to show that growth

mindset training and messages at home and school could be a valuable influence on student achievement. Thus, it will be important to understand the factors that influence mindset.

Factors that affect Mindset and Motivation

Intelligence.

Some students have a greater ability and capacity to know academic competencies more quickly than others (Sternberg, 2005). Intelligence tests measure developing competencies, at given times, within a student's academic year. Students' motivation can change based on their intelligence levels in various subjects (Sternberg, 2005). Our measure for intelligence also plays a role in the level of student motivation. These measures can also change a student's mindset (Dweck, 2006).

In addition, cultures, race, goals, gender, and relationships affect a person's background, which consequently also affect his/her intelligence (Ceci & Roazzi, 1994). Thus, a measure for intelligence in one culture might be different than a measure for intelligence in another culture. Even the procedural knowledge of how to take an intelligence test could be varied. This intellectual kind of success or failure also contributes to a student's mindset (Sternberg, 2005). If a student has had success before, he/she will be more likely to believe that it can happen again, and thus, more adeptly take control over mindset (Dweck, 1999).

Intrinsic and extrinsic motivation.

Motivation of the present day student is based on psychological needs (Deci & Moller, 2005). For instance, research shows that when people experience achievement of their basic needs, they also show evidence of having better well-being and a healthier outlook. However, when satisfaction of those needs is bypassed, there are negative psychological effects (Deci & Moller, 2005; Grolnick, Ryan, & Deci, 1991). In fact, studies of various cultures internationally concur that when student needs of autonomy, competence, and relatedness are met, those students have greater psychological health (Deci & Moller, 2005; Harackiewicz, J. M., & Sansone, C., 2000).

Students tend to be intrinsically motivated when their psychological needs are met (Deci & Ryan, 2007). Thus, in order for a student to be motivated intrinsically, he/she must find an activity as interesting (Deci & Moller, 2005). Because interest is such a major component of intrinsic motivation, researchers have made the supposition that if students do not necessarily find an endeavor compelling or interesting, they will not be motivated to do it (Dweck, 1999; Deci & Miller, 2005). In such a situation, in order for the student to willingly participate in the activity, it would require some sort of extrinsic motivation. Additionally, the extrinsic motivation would have to be determined by the student (Deci & Moller, 2005). This would take an act of mindset change, in which students metacognitively adjust their thinking (Dweck, 1999). The majority of research examining the relationship of extrinsic to intrinsic motivation seems to show that to be extrinsically motivated is to be "controlled and thus not autonomous" (Deci & Ryan, 2007, p. 227). However, several studies show that when a student is first extrinsically motivated, once he/she sees the outcome as positive, the motivation will become internal, and thus, intrinsic motivation will ensue for the next similar challenge, which actually changes mindset (Elliot, et al, 2000). **Gender.**

Several studies have suggested that a distinct difference exists between the way that male and female students approach achievement (Hyde & Durik, 2005; Pomerantz, Grolnick, & Price, 2005). However, there are few studies that show any difference in gender and academic competence or motivation (Hyde & Durik, 2005). Boys and girls tend to have the same sense of motivation even when we look at various cultures. One study that measured general academic motivation in students of various cities (East and West Berlin, Berne, Los Angeles, Moscow, Prague and Tokyo) found that while the outlook of motivation overall was different from country to country, the differences in genders could not be found as significantly different (Stetsenko, Little, Gordeeva, Granshof, & Oettingen, 2000). Research addressing motivation beliefs in specific categories, however, does show a pattern that is more differentiated between genders. For instance, several studies have shown that boys report more motivation and competence in math and science, while girls were less motivated in these categories (Crain, 1996; Fredricks & Eccles, 2002; Hyde & Durik, 2005). These findings were also found to be true in a study of middle school females

and their opinions about math achievement. When the girls were taught how to have a growth mindset, their math scores grew (Dweck & Leggett, 1988).

Dweck (2000) related this phenomenon to "learned helplessness" (p. 123). In elementary school, girls are generally well-behaved and can write more quickly than boys. They become used to being praised for their "goodness." On the other hand, boys need more guidance in the early years, and are praised more for their effort. Dweck theorized that as math becomes more difficult in middle and high school years, girls do not value the effort praise in the same way that they value the goodness praise. Thus, math does not seem as valuable to them because they have not been trained to "value confusion" (p. 124).

Self-concept and stereotypes.

A good deal of research suggests that people who sense a deep feeling of attachment to, or association with, their gender group or ethnic group are at risk for feeling a stereotype threat in school (Aronson & Steele, 2005). Teachers, students, and parents have the capacity to send messages about or to students that can lower self-concept, create stereotypes, and thus, damage mindset (Aronson & Good, 2002; McKown & Weinstein, 2003). Intellectual groups are associated with success in school, which can affect levels of anxiety, expectations, effort, and cognitive load (Aronson & Salinas, 2001; Elliot & Church, 1997; O'Brien & Crandall, 2003).

Sometimes, stereotypes can cause students to avoid challenges. Aronson and Good (2001) found that Latinos avoided a reading test and girls avoided a math test more prevalently when they were threatened with stereotypes. In another study,

Stone (2002) found that athletes avoided practices they knew would be a threat to their stereotype. Finally, Pinel (1999) completed a study that found that women who knew they would face a stereotype threat avoided the domains in which women were stereotypically alleged to be inferior to men. These kinds of avoidance behaviors are called "self-handicapping" behaviors, in which a person interferes with his/her own possible outcomes in order to have a plausible excuse for failure (Aronson & Steele, 2005). Students who have the potential for stereotype-threatening circumstances may be naturally drawn only to subjects that contain peer groups with which they can feel successful (p. 449). As a result, missed opportunities may take precedence over a growth mindset (Aronson, et. al., 1999; Dweck, 1999). Dweck, (2000) also referred to this as "academic helplessness" (p.124).

Cultural frameworks.

To this date, research suggests that there is a difference between the influence of parents on student mindsets in different cultures (Pomerantz, Grolnick, & Price, 2005). The "social-contextual forces" within varying cultures also play a role on academic achievement and motivation (Garcia Coll et al., 2003). Research also concludes that the culture in which parents and children reside determines not only how children respond to their parents' practices, but also "how parents parent" (Chen & Stevenson, 1989). In addition, the expectations from community members for the mindset of teachers can vary in different cultures as well, which sometimes can have a "same-as-teacher effect" on student mindsets (Auten, 2013; Pomerantz, Grolnick, & Price, 2005). Thus, if a teacher has a fixed mindset due to his/her cultural expectations, a student is more likely to also have a fixed mindset when challenges come into learning in that classroom (Dweck, 2000). Students with fixed mindsets believe that exerting effort to learn something must mean they have a low ability in that area. These students feel that if they can not get a perfect grade or score on something the first time, they must not be able to excel. In fact, students with a fixed mindset generally tend to believe that if they have ability, everything in class will come easily the first time (Dweck, 2006). This kind of thinking is detrimental to learning because it focuses on measurements as a spotlight on deficiencies instead of as areas of growth. Learning environments and home cultures that are set up to reinforce these feelings enforce a fixed mindset for students. Students in

environments that foster fixed thinking are more likely to withdraw from learning because of discouragement and are more likely to consider cheating (Dweck, 2006). **Economic status.**

Studies also suggest that parents' expectations for children depend on the type of neighborhood in which they live (Baldwin, Baldwin, & Cole, 1990). Consequently, this affects motivation and mindset. Children from low-socioeconomic status (SES) backgrounds generally have more obstacles to overcome in academics, when compared to students from high-SES backgrounds. Behavior problems have been shown to be higher in low-SES children (Boyle & Lipman, 2002; Brooks-Gunn et al., 1993). This changes the ambiance and barriers within the classroom, because often teachers have negative associations with low-SES children (Boyle & Lipman, 2002). Students can tend to take on the attitudes about learning that their at-home cultures provide.

Family stress is another factor that could challenge a student's mindset. The "family stress model" in other research suggests that income loss, low income, and unemployment give way to family financial strain, which ultimately affects parental health and parenting behavior (Conger & Elder, 1997; Elder & Caspi, 1989; McLoyd, 1990). However, even students in the lowest level of poverty can be taught how to have a growth mindset (Dweck, 2002).

Relationships.

Student relationships affect student mindset in various ways. Research in the classroom reveals that students' willingness to exert effort academically is affected by

social motives. These motives include the desire to please the teacher (Wentzel, 1999), to please parents (Fuligni, 1997), and to work with friends on a project (Ryan, 2001). A teacher's social support can also change the dynamic of student motivation (Wentzel, 1999). These social-motivational factors all affect mindset (Urdan & Turner, 2005).

Peer Influences.

Relationships with peers are one of the most important factors of development in childhood and adolescence (Wentzel, 2005). Positive peer relationships provide beliefs about the self; emotional well-being; and values for positive social behavior, such as the completion of academic tasks (Rubin, Bukowski, & Parker, 1998; Wentzel, 2003). The social domain prevails in middle school years, which causes social relationships to affect students' feelings of self-worth more so than in the elementary years (Lawrence & Charbonneau, 2009; Lawrence & Crocker, 2009). In fact, as students begin to pull away from adult relationships, particularly in adolescence, peer relationships begin to have more influence on mindset (Wentzel, 2005). Any research efforts to discern the influence of peer relationships on academic motivation should be cognizant to evaluate not only the conditions and types of relationships that students form together, but also to understand developmental issues among students (Brown, 1989). However, research does show that the role of peers in motivating academic accomplishments is likely to be incredibly critical for mindset development and motivation during the middle and high school years (Wentzel, 2005).

Adult communication and feedback.

Feedback from adults was a major factor in determining student's orientations toward success in another study of 5th graders and their reaction to failure (Kamins & Dweck, 1999). In this study, two groups of students received different kinds of feedback. One group received feedback based on their ability reflected importance on their performance, while the other group of students received feedback based on their intelligence. The students who were given intelligence-based feedback chose only the tasks that would continue to make them look intelligent. Students who were praised for intelligence refused to try anything unknown. The kind of feedback adults give to students has been shown to be incredibly important toward their perception of their ability to learn. This is a particularly interesting factor when labeling comes into play in education. Gifted children, for example, may be under extreme pressure to continue to defend their title, and thus, not pursue new endeavors for fear of failing. **Parents.**

A significant amount of research exists to support the thinking that parents influence how students approach achievement. Research on the subject can be divided into three parts: behavioral (actions that parents do), cognitive (how smart parents are), and affective (what kinds of feelings parents give to their children) (Pomerantz, Grolnick, & Price, 2005). A central assumption in the research, and possibly a limitation, is that parents are working toward helping to meet their child's psychological needs as their main goal. These healthy psychological needs include the feeling of *competency* (Elliot & Dweck, 2005); the feeling of *autonomy*

(deCharms, 1968; Pomerantz, Grolnick, & Price, 2005); the feeling of *relationship to others* (Brown, 1989); and the feeling of *being purposeful*, or engaged in activities that are *meaningful and valuable* (Ruff & Singer, 1998). Researchers claim that when these psychological needs are satiated, children will embrace a positive accession toward achievement. Many of these psychological needs are met at home (Deci & Ryan, 1985, 2000). However, not all parents are the same. Parenting styles, as well as parent cognition, are also important factors in setting the stage for growth mindset at home (Elliot & Dweck, 2005).

Dweck (2000) studied pre-school students in order to discover where children's mindsets begin. The study focused on how children solve puzzles using either a fixed or growth mindset. Dweck (2000) based her study on role-playing, puzzle-solving actions with parents and their children. She found that the children who gave up quickly felt helpless in the face of failure when they could not solve the puzzle. These children believed their parents would judge them harshly because they failed. Dweck (2000) calls this reaction a helpless response. Students who experienced this type of failure were more apt to never try the puzzle again because of their fear of failure. However, students who were praised for trying hard were more apt to try more.

Parenting styles.

It should be noted that parenting style also affects a student's school achievement and mindset (Hoang, 2007). Each parenting style, whether autonomous or authoritative in nature, contains "subgroups of style that include decision-making,

communication, attitudes, and exploratory behaviors" (Grolnick & Ryan, 1989; Hoang, 2007; Steinberg, Lamborn, Dornbusch, & Darling, 1992). All parents are different, which affects a student's impressions about his/her influence of mindset. Baumrind (1967) introduced three categories of parenting, after interviewing parents of preschoolers in her study, which most researchers still use to typecast parents: authoritarian, permissive, and authoritative. The authoritarian parent demands obedience and respect from his/her child. The permissive parent enforces few rules. The authoritative parent enforces rules but stresses constructive learning as a part of the process and is more democratic in that it honors and respects the opinion of the child (Grolnick & Ryan, 1989). Baumrind's (1967) study suggested an outcome that the authoritative style of parenting fostered the most maturity and self-esteem in children. This style of parenting also tended to show students with the most independence and cognitive development (Baumrind, 1967). Because of Baumrind's (1967) conclusions, later researchers have investigated and found some evidence that there is a relationship between parenting styles and children's achievement and motivation (Ginsburg & Bronstein, 1993; Gonzalez, Willems, & Holbein, 2005; Grolnick & Ryan, 1989; Grolnick, Ryan, & Deci, 1991; Hoang, 2007). This research suggests that there is a solid link between the authoritative parenting style and autonomy (Grolnick & Ryan, 1989); mastery goal orientation (Gonzalez, Willems, & Holbein, 2005); intrinsic motivation (Ginsburg & Bronstein, 1993); academic performance, perceived autonomy, and perceived competence (Grolnick, Ryan, & Deci, 1991); and motivational attitudes and beliefs (Hoang, 2007).

Hoang's (2007) study found that if students had parents who were either extremely authoritarian or extremely permissive, the students were less likely to be motivated to complete their homework or pursue their goals. The study also found that the involvement level of the parent was extremely important for motivational goals in students (Hoang, 2007). This research bears the conclusion that parenting style, level of involvement, sense of structure, autonomy, and product or person focus in conversation has much to do with the successful implementation of growth mindset messages in the home (Dweck & Leggett, 1988; Pomerantz, Grolnick, & Price, 2005).

It should also be noted that a number of researchers argue that parenting is determined in part by children's characteristics (Pomerantz, Grolnick, & Price, 2005; Scarr, 1992). For example, a student who is having a hard time in school might receive more attention or parental involvement on his/her academics than one who is not having any problems (Dweck & Leggett, 1988). This involvement could affect mindset, depending on the type of involvement that is received.

Teachers.

It is difficult to evaluate social and cognitive motivation within the classroom. As such, most of the research on this topic (Harackiewicz, Barron, Tauer, Carter, & Elliot, 2000) has been conducted at the college level (Urdan & Turner, 2005). It is for this reason that this current dissertation focuses on students in the middle level classroom. However, the research available suggests strategies that teachers should use to establish an ambiance of motivation for students in their classrooms. Ames (1992) surmised that teachers should construct assignments that have personal meaning for students, and provide students choices and voices whenever possible. Midgley and Urdan (1992) suggested encouraging understanding and challenges of competencies, as well as cooperative learning in order to motivate students.

In addition, Duff and McKinstry (2007) have researched student approaches to learning (SAL). In SAL, Duff and McKinstry (2007) proposed that there are three approaches to learning. The first approach, "deep learning," focuses on the intention to completely understand the learning of certain principals and concepts. The second approach to learning can be summarized by its title "surface learning," which focuses on memorization and is often paired with feelings of anxiety from students. Finally, the third category of SAL covers "strategic learning," which is described as being goal oriented (Ravenscroft, Waymir, & West, 2012). In strategic learning, students focus on achieving high grades and comparing their results to their peers. While much of the research on SAL is qualitative, research suggests that formulating curriculum to emphasize deep learning is, in fact, the most successful form of improving academic performance (Duff & McKinstry, 2007). In their discussions for future research, Duff and McKinstry suggested that mindset theory plays a major role in the successfulness of deep learning. Students who are aware of their attitude or mindsets about learning can metacognitively diagnose whether or not they are learning the academic content, which leads to deep learning.

Inquiry-based learning and strengths-based education are also mentioned in the research as educational practices that are more successful when paired with mindset interventions (Lopez & Louis, 2009; Markham, 2015). In inquiry-based learning, a teacher must create an inquiry-friendly culture by helping students listen, observe, and create. Markham (2015) suggested that this process begins with the teacher as a guide. In fact, a the premise for inquiry-based learning is that the relationship with the teacher must come first, then the discovery of mindset as a part of optimism, divergent thinking as a part of being open, appreciation as a part of failure, flexibility as a part of metacognition, and being purposeful as a part of giving meaning to the educational process (Markham, 2015). This focus on mindset and metacognition can only take place when the teacher has the "inquiry-friendly" personality to guide students through the process.

Strengths-based education is another popular practice that encourages the teaching of mindset. A strengths-based approach presumes that all students come to the classroom with certain resources that they can mobilize in order to succeed (Lopez & Louis, 2009). While the focus of strengths-based education is on intentionally and systematically discovering and using one's gifts in order to problem solve, researchers support the importance of including mindset messages as a part of the education of self (Lopez & Louis, 2009). In fact, highlighting a student's positive traits without also highlighting the growth process can actually be counterintuitive to the strengths-based process. When students strengths are affirmed, under-motivation

or a fixed mindset can occur if students are not also taught the importance of understanding their mindset and focus on outcomes of growth (Louis, 2008).

Much of the research proposes that when students believe there is a larger significance placed on mastery goals above process goals in the classroom, they are more apt to embrace a personal philosophy that uses mastery goal orientations toward their learning (Anderman & Anderman, 1999; Urdan & Midgley, 2003). As such, teachers set the stage for student convictions about the value of academic achievement.

Perceived control is a very important facet in the conversation of motivation and mindset in the classroom. Dweck (1999) suggested that when students conclude that their academic success is dependent on factors that they can control, they are more motivated. Thus, they can generally attain academic success at higher levels than when they feel a lack of control over their learning situation (Pintrich, 2004; Weiner, 1986). Students who perceive a greater feeling of control are associated with increased motivation (Urdan & Turner, 2005). Even in DeCharms' (1968) early research, this premise is echoed: "It can be difficult to feel competent when one feels like a 'pawn' rather than an 'originator' of the behavior" (p. 10).

In order to help students find this sense of control they have over their own learning, teachers must work to change students' sense of control (Pintrich & Schunk, 2002). Dweck (1999) discussed that teachers should put more emphasis on process goals and factors, such as effort and individual growth, instead of focusing on the end result, or the product (Dweck, 1999).

Teacher mindset.

Teacher mindset is also an incredibly important part of creating the culture of mindset in the classroom (Dweck, 2000). Teachers' beliefs in regard to mindset, whether growth or fixed, indicate their own competence or successfulness in teaching (Ashton & Webb, 1986; Midgely et al., 1989). In addition, teacher mindset indicates defined expectation levels for students (Weinstein, 2002), which can largely influence the communication and practices implemented in the classroom (Urdan & Turner, 2005). Weinstein (2002) discovered that the experiences of even young children create different treatment and different expectations from various teachers. When students experience low expectations from teachers, they generally develop lower expectations of their own ability to complete a task (Weinstein, 2002).

Teachers' attitudes play a major role in student growth by creating learning atmospheres that can compel students to desire to learn, obtain the willingness to work diligently, and remain committed to overcome obstacles in order to meet their challenges in class. Auten (2013), in her qualitative study, suggested that teachers with a fixed mindset tend to foster a fixed mindset environment for learning. However, the study also found that the use of in-depth professional development for community college teachers actually changed the outcome of mindset culture for students, school-wide (Auten, 2013).

While it is clear that a number of factors affect student engagement and motivation, such as intelligence; intrinsic and extrinsic motivation; and economic status; influences through messaging from both peers and adults have an impact on

academic achievement. Dweck (2000) suggested that the entity theories, or mindsets, can be changed by outside influences that affect motivation. In addition, research suggests these mindsets can change based on conscious effort or interventions in schools (Kamins & Dweck, 1999). The aim of this research was to discover the perceived influencers of mindset for young adults, in order to better understand how parents, teachers, and peers can create a culture of growth at school and at home.

Chapter Three: Methodology

Introduction

This study used a quantitative approach to discover the extent of perceived influencers that middle school children attribute to their mindsets, in order to find ways to create change within the motivation interventions at school and at home.

Research Method and Design

For this quantitative study, a cross-sectional survey was employed to collect student data. This kind of study was utilized because the design is highly flexible and convenient to cover many kinds of questions with fewer variables (Muijs, 2011). In regard to this particular method, student data were easily kept anonymous. Standardized questions were used to make the data easier to evaluate within the Qualtrics program using the Pearson Correlation (Muijs, 2011). Students used traditional rating scales, such as Likert scales, to measure how much the subject agrees or disagrees with the survey statements. The survey questions attempted to determine the perceptions of middle school students about where their mindset comes from when they are faced with challenges. The survey attempted to show what middle school students' perceptions are, in order to understand how to better provide growth language and interventions at home and school.

Research Questions

The goal of this research was to ask and answer the following questions: RQ1: When faced with challenges, what percentage of middle school students tends to have a growth or a fixed mindset?

RQ2: What is the perception of middle school students about the extent to which adults and peers influence their mindset?

Because research suggests that mindset is malleable and that schools should work to help students change their mindsets to become more growth-focused, schools should provide interventions such as educational workshops for teachers and parents, which could bridge the gap between the messages coming from school and home. This research attempts to help define the influences of mindset that students perceive are most beneficial for encouraging growth mindset.

Hypotheses

As research suggests, both school and parental influences impact achievement and personalities. As such, an assumption could be made that there is a correlation between the influence of home and school cultures and a student's approach to mindset as well. Through the use of a survey, this research attempts to discover the child-perceived communication and modeling parents and teachers give students about those theories, in order to understand whether or not children perceive that selftheories of intelligence tend to stem from the adults and/or peers in their lives. The research also attempts to explore where middle school students perceive their influencers of mindset come from.

The major aims of this research were to find a statistically significant reasoning for the following hypotheses:

H10: There is no statistically significant difference between the number of students who perceive they have a fixed or growth mindset.

H1a: There is a statistically significant difference between the number of students who perceive they have a fixed or growth mindset.

H2o: There is no statistically significant relationship between student mindset and the influence of adults and peers.

H2a: There is a statistically significant relationship between student mindset and the influence of adults and peers.

Because research suggests that mindset is malleable, interventions for parents and teachers suggesting and modeling ways to create growth mindset messages in the home culture could be a good solution for students to become more motivated in school.

Sample

The research was conducted at a middle school in a mid-Willamette Valley suburb of a mid-sized town in Oregon. The town of 51,000 people is mostly bluecollar, with a population that is 87% Caucasian, 11% Hispanic, and 0.7% African American (U.S. Census, 2014). The middle school contains third through eighth grades, and it is the only middle school in the school district that also houses upperprimary students in addition to the standard 6-8th grades. This study used student participation in an online survey. The population of students was invited to provide aggregate data about student perception of the influences of adult transference of mindset included all 570 fourth through eighth grade students during the 2014-2015 school year. Passive consent forms (Appendix D) were sent home to parents in a newsletter provided by the researcher. This consent form informed parents of the

survey procedure and educated them about how the information will help the school and future research. Parents responded only if they did not wish for their child to participate in the study. In addition, students had the option to "opt out" of the survey at any point while they were taking the survey.

Vogt (2007) suggested that the sample sizes for proposals should be computed using a standard formula. According to the *Survey Systems, Sample Size Calculator*, with a population of 570 students, 320 surveys were expected to be necessary in order to have a confidence level of 95%, +/-3% (Survey Systems, 2015). Because 497 students submitted complete data, according to the Survey System Calculator, the confidence level was 99%, +-3%. (N=497) (Survey Systems, 2015).

Of the 570 available students, twelve parents returned the "opt out" forms detached from the newsletter and some students self-opted out of the survey. There were 497 students who participated fully in the study on the day of the survey. Two students were absent, and 59 students did not finish the survey, so their data were discarded. Thus, the aggregate data, which informed the researcher about the student perception of influences on mindsets, had an adequate number of participants. Those who participated in this research ranged in age from eight years old to 15 years old. (M age=12, SD age=1.5; 238 girls, 254 boys, five unknown; 35% White, 1% Asian, 3% Black, 9% Hispanic, 24% Other, 18% No Answer). There were 61 students whose data were not consistent, or they were absent, and who were excluded from the analysis. The five students with unknown gender were excluded from the data about

student mindset and gender. However, because all the rest of their data were complete, their answers were included in the rest of the data sets.

Setting

Data were collected in June, 2015. Because children were recruited for this research, permission was first obtained through the Internal Review Board (IRB) process. After permission was granted from the IRB, it was also obtained from the school district superintendent. Participants were recruited through letters home, in late May. At school, in the computer lab, and with their homeroom classes, students who received passive permission took the child survey at times scheduled by the school principal and counselor.

Instrumentation and Measures

Data were collected through the administration of specific questionnaires, which were combined into one online survey for students. The order of the online measures presented was varied to prevent order effects. The quantitative study evaluated the relationship between the outcome of student theory of intelligence and age, as well as his/her perception of the influences of mindset messages from both home and school.

The survey questions consisted of four combined self-report questionnaires, which students completed in 20 minutes in an online format:

1. Background Information Questionnaire: This questionnaire included identifiers which were helpful in sorting information and understanding any

categories which might require future research, such as gender, grade, and ethnic background of the student (Appendix A)

- Child Version of the Theory of Intelligence Scale (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995) (Appendix B)
- 3. Goal Choice Questionnaire (Dweck & Leggett, 1988) (Appendix B)
- 4. Scale of Mindset Influencers (Appendix C)

Measures

Background information.

At the beginning of the online survey, students were asked to provide basic demographic information such as gender, grade, and ethnic background of the student. These questions can be found in Appendix A.

Theory of intelligence scale.

The first measure used in the survey was the Theory of Intelligence Scale (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995). This scale consists of three questions regarding students' opinions of their own mindset, or implicit theories. This scale contains three statements, such as "My intelligence is something about me that I can't change very much." These questions are assigned a five-point Likert scale, with options ranging from not at all true to really true. The scores were averaged so that higher scores indicated greater agreement with the fixed mindset or entity theory of intelligence. In previous studies, this measure had high internal reliability (a = .95), (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995; Erdley & Dweck, 1993; Levy, Stroessner, & Dweck, 1998). In these previous studies, researchers found that

using questions that focused on fixed mindset attitudes actually received a more reliable result than mixing both fixed and growth mindset messages, when measuring students' tendency toward one mindset over another. The reason for this is that the growth mindset statements were too appealing and would skew the results (Dweck, 2000). The fixed mindset-only scale is preferable for children because it is more reliable over time within a survey. By power of suggestion, children tend to shift toward a growth mindset in their responses. So, using the three questions provided is the most reliable method of finding students' initial and foundational belief about mindset (Dweck, 2000). This measure can be found in Carol Dweck's (2000) book, *Self Theories*. Permission was granted to use this survey for teaching and research purposes only.

Goal choice measure.

Dweck and Leggett (1988) found that when learning goals and performance goals are compared, there is a clear relation to students' theories of intelligence. When students prefer tasks that will demonstrate a high ability, they tend to have more of a fixed mindset. Whereas, students who prefer tasks that will demonstrate taking risks in order to learn tend to have more of a growth mindset. Studies have shown that when the Theory of Intelligence Scale along with the Goal Choice Measure were given to participants, the overall results were more reliable (a = .95) (Dweck & Leggett, 1988; Elliott & Dweck, 1988; Mueller & Dweck, 1998; Stone, 1998). This measure can be found in Carol Dweck's (2000) book, *Self Theories*. Permission was granted to use this survey for

teaching and research purposes only. Given the number of complications that could be found in the educational setting, an effort was made to use the fewest possible items while still maintaining high reliability. In this effort to minimize frustration, only a few statements were used in this section that ask students to choose what kind of tasks they would rather complete.

For example, "If you had a choice to work on a task in class, which kind of task would you like to work on most? Mark only one answer:

- a. Problems that aren't too hard, so I don't get many wrong.
- b. Problems that I'll learn a lot from, even if I won't look smart.
- c. Problems that are pretty easy, so I'll do well.
- d. Problems that I'm pretty good at, so I can show I'm smart" (Grant & Dweck, 2003).

This measure was developed after pulling the most reliable statements from previous surveys (Grant & Dweck, 2003). As a result, a high internal reliability (a = .95) for the measures was found. This measure is suitable for ages 10 and older. It is important to note that the learning goal requires the student to "overcome performance concerns for the sake of learning" (Dweck, 2000, p. 185). This prevents students from choosing a task simply because it might be more socially acceptable. This measure contains three performance goal choices and one learning goal choice, in order to further offset the potential issues with a student's pressure to answer based on social desirability (Dweck, 2000).

Survey of mindset influencers.

The researcher created *The Survey of Mindset Influencers* in order to measure student perception of mindset influencers. This survey was adapted from the question topics in the *Parent Communication and Modeling Survey* (Bennett, 2010), which compares students' perceptions of how frequently their parents communicate messages about learning goals and mindset. *The Survey of Mindset Influencers* has adapted the *Parent Communication and Modeling Survey* (Bennett, 2010) by using fewer questions and changing the wording of the survey questions to ask students to choose influencers such as adults at home, adults at school, other adults, positive (or friendly) peers, negative (or mean) peers, and siblings about the messages they receive at home and school about challenges in their lives. Permission was granted to adapt the survey and use it for educational purposes (personal communication, Kinshasa A. Bennett, March 2015).

In the survey used for the present research, students were asked to consider which influencers had the most effect on them. Then, these answers were pitted against mindset questions in order to compare student mindset and influencers. In addition, students were also invited to share if they had never heard such a message from the adults or peers in their lives. In the survey, adults are described as adults at home, adults at school, and other adults. Peers are described as positive (or friendly) peers, negative (or mean) peers, and siblings. Survey questions about adult influences are separated from the survey questions about peers. The survey questions can be found in Appendix B. A pilot test was administered to evaluate the reliability and validity of this adapted version of the survey.

Pilot Test

The Child Version of the Theory of Intelligence Scale (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995) and the Goal Choice Questionnaire (Dweck & Leggett, 1988) used in this survey, have an internal consistency of at least 95% (+/-3) in previous research (Appendix B). However, the Survey of Mindset Influencers (Appendix C) was created for this research and has never been tested. Thus, a link to the pilot study was emailed to 52 participants in Grades four through eight, in order to determine reliability and validity for both the Survey of Mindset Influencers and the use of these surveys together in one questionnaire. For an alignment of test instruments and survey questions with research questions, see Appendix B. This pilot test was administered to 52 students who not only responded to the survey, but also answered the following three additional field test questions:

- How difficult was this survey to complete? (Very Difficult, Somewhat Difficult, Easy.)
- 2. Is there anything that could be done to make this survey easier to respond to?
- 3. Approximately how long did it take to complete this survey?

After results were correlated, it was discovered in the open-ended responses that some questions seemed repetitive to students. As a result, the location of these questions was embedded differently in the survey, in order to seem less repetitive. Most students found the questions to be easy to comprehend. It was discovered that some 4th graders felt the question about ethnicity was difficult, because they did not know what the word meant. As a result, efforts were made to explain to students that they could skip any question if they did not understand it (Appendix B). The average student spent 15-20 minutes taking this survey. After adjustments to the pilot test were made, the three pilot field test questions were removed and a new link for the survey with an empty data set was provided (Appendix C). Results of the pilot test showed that 21% of students had a fixed mindset, while 71% of students had a growth mindset. Seven percent of students in the pilot study gave conflicting data, which left them in the indeterminate category. Mindset choices and mindset goal choices were directly correlated (n=52). The pilot study data were found to be consistent 92% of the time and consequently found to be reliable.

Data Collection

After the IRB process was completed and the field test was reviewed for validity and reliability, and modified, the survey was administered.

The quantitative survey data needed for this study were collected using an online survey designed in Qualtrics by the researcher. The survey consisted of three separate questionnaires, which were merged together into one survey to provide ease of use. This merge also allowed for a focus on the research questions and less confusion for the 497 out of 570 possible student participants, in fourth through eighth grade, who were invited to participate. The survey was offered in English and Spanish in order to meet the language needs of all students.

After permissions from the district administration and from parents were received, students were given a time during their Physical Education classes to go to the two computer labs to take the survey that was hosted on a website. Students were given the link to the website on each computer's desktop. Instructions were read aloud to the students by the researcher before they began (Appendix A). Students could choose to opt out at any time before or during the survey. The survey took approximately 20 minutes, but students had as much time as they needed to complete the survey.

Survey data were gathered and analyzed within Qualtrics. Data collection was carefully monitored to make sure there was enough reliable data for the study. There were 497 students who participated in the study out of a population of 570. This achieved a 99% confidence level (+/-3%) (Survey Calculator). Several site visits were made to ensure that the school felt confident about the process and secure about the success of the survey process for every child.

Data Analysis

After a pilot was sent to 52 participants, adjustments were made to the survey. Only one adjustment was made to the survey, by randomizing the question order so that no two alike questions were next to each other. Then, once the survey was found to be valid, the survey was offered to all 570 participants. Data from 497 students were collected.

To begin, the survey data were audited for frequency of missing data, to ensure that none of the questions were unreliable. If random or missing information was present, those data were replaced within the series mean. Pearson Product Moment Correlations and mean comparisons between student mindset variables and student perception of influence variables were analyzed in order to find any compelling associations (Vogt, 2007). Finally, an analysis of background information also took place in order to see if these variables needed to be given further analyses in future studies.

In this study, the possible correlation between student mindset theories and messages from influencers was found. In ancillary analyses, the following questions were examined: When faced with challenges, what percentage of middle school students tends to have a growth or a fixed mindset? What is the perception of middle school students about the extent to which adults and peers influence their mindset?

Limitation and Delimitations

Surveys are not as well suited to explaining the reasons for the information given, so they are somewhat limited. The survey was delivered electronically, and some students may have had difficulty performing the basic tasks required to use a computer. Another limitation to using a survey is that context clues may be lost in the translation of the analysis. Surveys tend to focus more on the samples' opinions more that on actual fact. So understanding actual behaviors may have been difficult (Muijis, p. 39). A definition of the words "parent" and "teacher" or "adult at home" and "adult at school" could illustrate different meanings for different students, and should only be thought of as representatives of those terms for students.

The scope of the student survey sample is limited to one school in one town in Oregon. The school is not very ethnically diverse, with a minority population that is only 13%. In addition, socio-economic status is also a limitation for this study. While the school has students from various socio-economic backgrounds, 44% of the school is economically disadvantaged. This may not be representative of every school. Thus, it should be considered that this sample is only one small picture of the cultures and perceptions of middle school students and may not be representative of the entire United States of America.

Ethical Considerations

No research was attempted until the IRB process was completed. The Belmont Report (1979) was established to create boundaries for researchers that would help them maintain respect for persons, beneficence, and justice for test subjects. Researchers must be diligent about creating environments with minimal risk for all people involved or affected by the research focus. In order to do this, it was important to maintain first the IRB process, and then obtain informed consent, assessment of risk and benefits, and a proper selection of test subjects (Belmont, 1979).

Parental consent was a necessary part of obtaining the data. Young students who are told to take a survey in the computer lab are not old enough to give voluntary compliance, and will naturally obey their teacher without giving this a thought

(Hicks, 2014). It was important to be sure parents had proper knowledge of this survey as well as the opportunity and procedure for their children to opt out.

Surveys were written at the appropriate reading level for the students who took them, and they were written in such a way as to be as unimposing as possible to reduce the risk of causing stress to the students (Hicks, 2014). Participation was voluntary, data were held confidentially, and no identifiable information was connected to survey results. The school counselor worked with the researcher to ensure that teachers did not place any unnecessary pressure on students to participate. Steps were taken to make the survey easy to read and comfortable for students, so that they had a positive experience.

This section has outlined the research setting, the sample, the instrumentation and the collection of data for quantitative research, which begins to discover the extent to which the perceived influencers that middle school children attribute to where mindsets come from. A better understanding of these student perceptions will help educators and parents create and target communication and expectations that encourage a growth mindset.

Chapter Four: Results

This quantitative study evaluated the relationship between the outcome of student theory of intelligence, or mindset, as well as the perception of the influences of mindset messages from both adults and peers.

The quantitative survey data needed for this study were collected using an online survey designed in Qualtrics by the researcher. The survey consisted of three separate questionnaires, which were merged together into one online survey to provide ease of use, focus on the research questions, and minimal confusion for the 497 out of 570 students who participated. The students attended a pre K-8 school, but due to the complexity of the survey questions, only students in fourth through eighth grade were invited to participate.

Before the survey was given, several site visits were made by the researcher to ensure that the school felt confident about the process and secure about the success of the survey process for every child. After permission from the district administration and from parents was received, students were given a time during their Physical Education classes during the last week of the school year to go to the school's two computer labs to take the survey that was hosted on a website designed by the researcher. This website led students to the Qualtrics site where the survey was hosted, with versions in both English and Spanish.

Students were given the link to the website, found as an icon on each computer's desktop. Instructions were read aloud to the students by the researcher, or
by a teacher, using the script in Appendix A, before they began. Students could choose to opt out at any time before or during the survey. Of the 570 available students, twelve parents returned the "opt out" forms detached from the newsletter and some students self-opted out of the survey. There were 497 total students who participated fully in the study on the day of the survey. Two students were absent, and 59 students did not finish the survey, so their data were thrown out. The survey took approximately 20 minutes, but students had as much time as they needed to complete the survey.

Survey data were gathered and analyzed within Qualtrics. Data collection was carefully monitored to make sure there were enough reliable data for the study. A total of 497 students participated in the study out of a population of 570. This achieved a 99% confidence level (+/-3%) (Survey Calculator).

All analyses were conducted using Qualtrics and data calculations were computed using both Qualtrics and Microsoft Excel. First, an examination of the correlation among the variables (Figure 4.1) gave way for a clear path to understanding the descriptive statistics provided by the data. In the present research, each particular hypothesis was examined in sequence, which led the researcher also toward subsequent ancillary questions, which will be presented and discussed in the next chapter. As significant patterns emerged within the data analyses, results were further compared in this chapter, which would seek to prove or disprove the null hypotheses.

The research set out to answer the following questions about student perceptions of mindset:

RQ1: When faced with challenges, what percentage of middle school students tends to have a growth or a fixed mindset?RQ2: What is the perception of middle school students about the extent to which adults and peers influence their mindset?

The proposed study used a quantitative approach to discover the extent of perceived influencers that middle school children attribute to their mindsets, in order to find ways to create changes to current motivation interventions at school and at home.



Figure 4.1 Variables

The Relationship Between Student Entity Theories: Growth and Fixed Mindset

As shown in Figure 4.2, this research found a statistically significant difference (p<0.00001) between the number of students who perceive they have a fixed or a growth mindset (H1a). Survey results reflected the degree to which participants reported their feelings about their own mindset, using both the Theory of Intelligence Scale (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995), and the Goal Choice Measure (Dweck & Leggett, 1988; Elliott & Dweck, 1988; Mueller & Dweck, 1998; Stone, 1998). Scores for the three mindset questions were averaged so that higher scores indicated greater agreement with the fixed mindset, and lower scores reflected a growth mindset. For example, the first measure used in the survey was the Theory of Intelligence Scale (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995). This scale consisted of two questions regarding students' opinions of their own mindset, or implicit theories. This scale contained two statements: "My intelligence is something about me that I can't change very much" and "I can learn new things, but I can't really change my basic intelligence." These questions were assigned a five-point Likert scale, with options ranging from not at all true to really true. The scores were averaged so that higher scores indicated greater agreement with the fixed mindset or entity theory of intelligence.

In addition, the Goal Choice Measure was used to help determine mindset. Studies have shown that when the Theory of Intelligence Scale along with the Goal Choice Measure are given to participants, the overall results are more reliable (a = .95) (Dweck & Leggett, 1988; Elliott & Dweck, 1988; Mueller & Dweck, 1998; Stone, 1998). Consequently, scores from all three questions were averaged to determine student mindset. Students who "agreed" or "really agreed" with fixed mindset statements and also chose fixed mindset goals in the goal choice measure were given "fixed mindset" status. Their scores for all three questions were greater than ten. Students who "disagreed" or "slightly disagreed" with fixed mindset statements and who chose goal choice measures for growth mindset were given "growth mindset" status. These students' scores for all three questions were less than eight. Any student whose opinion shifted between opposing statements, or who did not answer all three questions had a score in the 8-10 range, and these students were

lumped into the "indeterminate" category because their scores did not show enough agreement with the statements to determine mindset (Elliot & Dweck, 1998).

Results, as found in Figure 4.2, show the degree to which participants reported a growth mindset (N=497, 63%) and fixed mindset (N=497, 21%). Some students did not answer all of the questions, which left them in the indeterminate category (N=497, 16%). These data were unexpected, particularly when compared to other research showing 40% of the population to have growth mindsets, 40% to have fixed mindsets, and 20% to be indeterminate (Dweck, 2006). One reason for this variance in data might be the effect of the school culture or geographical culture in which this survey was given.



Figure 4.2 Overall Student Mindset

Table 4.1 reflects the mean score and standard deviation for each of the mindset categories. The proportion, mean and standard deviation of each of the

constructs measured for mindset reflect that more students have a growth mindset (63%) than a fixed mindset (21%).

Student Mindset Type	Quantity	Mean score	Standard Deviation					
Growth	312	5.62	1.35					
Fixed	103	10.89	1.52					

Table 4.1 Student Mindset Mean and Standard Deviation

The Relationship Between Student Mindset and Human Influence

Influencers of mindset.

Once mindset was determined, it was necessary to find patterns between student mindset and student perception of influence. The survey contained types of messages that students evaluated as to where they had heard various growth or fixed mindset messages. One survey question, however, aimed to ask students directly to choose one influencer that affected their mindsets, from a list of possible variables. Results from this question (Figure 4.3), show that most students believe that much of their influence comes from adults at home (66%). Students also perceived other influencers to have additional affect on their mindsets: adults at school (8%), other adults (4%), positive or friendly peers (14%), negative or mean peers (1%), and siblings (6%). This same pattern of influence can be found throughout the data. However, some differences emerged when students with growth and fixed mindsets were compared on their opinions about various influencers.



Figure 4.3 Student Perception of Influencers

While it is clear middle school students believe that adults at home influence them the most, the question remained about whether or not there is a significant difference between student mindset and perceived influencers (H2o, H2a). Several descriptive statistics were used in order to find the patterns to attempt an answer this question.

First, a Pearson Correlation helped determine the patterns among the variables. Initial analyses were conducted between students' perceptions based on messages they received from different human influencers, adults and peers. Students surveyed were separated into categories of either having a growth mindset or a fixed mindset based on their answers to three of the survey questions derived from the Implicit Theories of Intelligence Scale, (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995) and the Goal Choice Measure (Dweck & Leggettt, 1988; Elliott & Dweck, 1988). As Table 4.2 and 4.3 show, multiple correlations can be found between the variables (Figure 4.1). These variables, when compared, correlated both growth and fixed messages coming from adults (adults at home, adults at school, other adults) and peers (positive/friendly peers, negative/mean peers, and siblings.) Both categories for influence also included an option for students who have never heard the growth or fixed mindset message from any adult or peer. Thus, a Pearson Correlation analysis was an appropriate method for analyzing the relationships among the variables.

Pearson Correlations: Influencers for Students with Fixed Mindsets Adult influences on fixed mindsets.

Growth messages coming from adults at home (r=-0.53) and adults at school (r=-0.59) negatively correlated with growth messages that were not heard at all from any adults for students with fixed mindsets. This correlation verifies that students actually did hear growth messages from home and school. The same correlation was found for fixed mindset students who heard fixed mindset messages at home (r=-0.62) and school (r=-0.64). These students only marked that they heard messages from adults at home and school and did not mark that they had not heard the messages. A moderate correlation reveals that fixed mindset students who received fixed mindset messages from adults at home also received fixed messages from adults at school (r=0.30). When compared to growth mindset students (r=0.28) a strong

correlation is shown for fixed mindset students (r=0.65) for messages unheard from any adult.

As expected, the correlation for fixed mindset students receiving fixed mindset messages coming from adults at home and school (r=.30) was higher than the correlation for growth mindset messages coming from adults at home and school (r=.23).

Peer influences on fixed mindsets.

Data for fixed mindset students showed a strong correlation between growth messages they did not hear from peers and adults (r=0.65). For these fixed mindset students, a strong correlation can be found between the influence of growth mindset messages from positive peers and growth mindset messages from adults at home (r=0.44) and adults at school (r=0.37). This indicates that students with fixed mindsets hear many growth mindset messages. For this group, growth mindset messages from parents (r=0.31). Perhaps most unexpectedly, growth messages from peers strongly correlated with fixed messages from positive peers (r=0.60), negative peers (r=0.59), and siblings (r=0.61). This may suggest that students with fixed mindsets believe they receive both fixed and growth messages from peers. In fact, these data could indicate that students with fixed mindsets hear both growth and fixed mindset messages, but they are not necessarily influenced strongly by the messages they hear from peers.

Pearson Correlations: Influencers for Students with Growth Mindsets Adult influences on growth mindsets.

There was a negative correlation between the growth messages students did not hear from adults at all and the growth messages they received from adults at home (r=-0.58). This correlation reflects that students were consistent about messages they received or did not receive at home. Similarly, there was a negative correlation between fixed messages from adults that students did not hear and fixed messages from adults at home (r=-0.68). A moderately positive correlation was found for growth mindset students between growth messages from adults at school and growth messages from adults at home (r=0.28).

Unexpectedly, growth messages from adults at home and fixed messages from adults at home had a positive correlation for the growth mindset population (r=0.32). Additionally, growth messages from adults at school and fixed messages from adults at school had a positive correlation of (r=0.33). Finally, the correlation between fixed messages from adults at home and fixed messages from adults at school for growth mindset students was higher for growth mindset students(r=0.43) than for fixed mindset students (r=0.30).

Peer influences on growth mindsets.

For students with growth mindsets, positive peers giving growth messages correlated to growth messages from adults at school (r=0.38). In addition, students with growth mindsets indicated that fixed mindsets from other adults strongly correlated to fixed messages from negative peers (r=0.28) and siblings (r=0.33).

In general, the Pearson Correlation indicates that when there are growth messages from adults at home there is generally a positive correlation to other growth messages from other influencers. There is also a negative correlation for not hearing growth messages from those same influencers.

Typ es of N	fessages	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	
1. Growth Me	ssages From																	
Adults at Hom	ie																	
2. Growth Me	ssages From	0.23																
Adults at Scho	xol loc	0.25																
3. Growth Me	ssages From	0.16	0.19															
Adults Other		0.10	0.115															
4. Growth Me	ssages From	-0.53	-0.59	-0 19														
Adults Did no	t Hear	0.00	0.55	0.15														
5. Fixed Mess	ages From	0.58	0.23	0.08	-0.40													
Adults at Hom	ie	0.50	0.20	0.00	0.10													
6. Fixed Mess	ages From	0.16	0.48	0.09	-0.43	0.30												
Adults at Scho	xol	0.10	0110	0.05	0110	0.00												
7. Fixed Mess	ages From	0.16	0.18	0.60	-0.23	0 10	0.13											
Adults Other		0.10	0.10	0.00	0.25	0.10	0.15											
8. Fixed Mess	ages From	-0.33	-0.28	-0.03	0.65	-0.62	-0.64	-0.22										
Adults Did no	t Hear	0.55	0.20	0.05	0.05	0.02	0.04	0.22										
9. Growth Me	ssages From	0 4 4	0.37	0.16	-0.43	0 4 4	0.25	0.08	-0.31									
Positive Peers		0.111	0.07	0.10	0.15	0	0.20	0.00	0.51									
10. Growth M	essages	0 14	0.16	0.16	-0.24	0.12	0.15	0.31	-0.18	0.05								
From Negativ	e Peers	0.11	0.10	0.10	0.21	0.12	0.10	0.01	0.10	0.05								
11. Growth M	essages	0.31	0.22	017	-0.28	0.22	0.12	0.07	-0.15	0.26	0.06							
From Sibiling		0.01	0.22	0.17	0.20	0.22	0.12	0.07	0.15	0.20	0.00							
12. Growth M	essages	-0.36	-0.36	-0.11	0.65	-0.24	-0.30	-0 11	0.41	-0.57	-0.37	-0.24						
From Peers D	id not Hear	0.00	0.00	0.11	0.00	•	0.00			0.07	0.07	0.21						
13. Fixed Mes	sages From	0.43	0.23	0 19	-0.46	0 4 9	0.40	0.29	-0.51	0.60	0.28	0.17	-0.43					
Positive Peers		0	0.20	0.15	0.110	0.1.5	00	0.20	0.51	0.00	0.20		0.1.5					
14. Fixed Mes	sages From	0.15	0.25	0.24	-0.17	0.17	0.25	0.33	-0.17	0.16	0.59	0.05	-0.20	0.19				
Negative Peer	s	0.15	0.20	0.24	0.17	0.17	0.20	0.55	0.17	0.10	0.57	0.05	0.20	0.15				
15. Fixed Mes	sages From	0.22	0.31	0.21	-0.29	0.13	0.25	0.20	-0.22	0 17	0.13	0.61	-0.08	0.16	0.24			
Sibiling		0.22	0.51	0.21	0.27	0.10	0.20	0.20	0.22	0.17	0.10	0.01	0.00	0.10	0.21			
16. Fixed Mes	sages From	-0.30	-0.34	-0.17	0.63	-0.31	-0.44	-0.32	0.59	-0.35	-0.26	-0.08	0.68	-0.56	-0.40	-0.24		
Peers Did not	Hear	0.50	0.54	0.17	0.05	0.51	0.44	0.52	0.57	0.55	0.20	0.00	0.00	0.50	0.40	0.24		
Key:																		
-0.70	-0.40	-0	.30	-0	-0.20		-0.01		0.01		0.20		0.30		0.40		0.70	
Very Strong Negative Relationship	Strong Negative Relationship	Moo Neg Relati	derate gative ionship	Weak Negative Realtionship		No Relationship		No Relationship		Weak Positive Relationship		Moderate Positive Relationship		Strong Positive Relationship		Very Strong Positive Relationship		

 Table 4.2 Pearson Correlation: Influencers for Students with Fixed Mindsets

Typ es of Messages		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16
1. Growth Mes	ssages From																
Adults at Hom	e																
2. Growth Mes	ssages From	0.28															
Adults at Scho	ol	0.20															
3. Growth Mex	ssages From	0.21	0.22														
Adults Other		0.21	0.22														
4. Growth Mes Adults Did not	ssages From t Hear	-0.58	-0.42	-0.24	-												
5. Fixed Messa Adults at Hom	ages From	0.32	0.05	-0.04	-0.19												
6 Fixed Mess	ages From																
Adults at Scho		0.05	0.33	0.03	-0.17	0.43											
7 Fixed Mess	ages From																
Adults Other	agos From	0.15	0.17	0.44	-0.17	0.23	0.32										
8. Fixed Messa	ages From	0.07	0.02	0.07	0.20	0.00	0.65	0.42									
Adults Did not	Hear	-0.07	-0.03	0.07	0.28	-0.68	-0.65	-0.42									
9. Growth Mes	ssages From	0.29	0.38	0.25	-0.32	0.12	0.12	0.16	-0.13	1							
Positive Peers																	
10. Growth Mo From Negative	essages e Peers	0.06	0.13	0.19	-0.12	0.12	0.19	0.26	-0.22	0.21							
11. Growth Me	essages	0.10	0.25	0.24	0.16	0.01	0.05	0.25	0.02	0.20	0.21						
From Sibiling		0.19	0.25	0.54	-0.10	0.01	0.05	0.25	-0.02	0.29	0.21						
12. Growth Messages		-0.17	-0.31	-0.20	0.34	-0.18	-0.18	-0.22	0.29	-0.59	-0.47	-0.34					
From Peers Di	d not Hear	0.17	0.51	0.20	0.54	0.10	0.10	0.22	0.22	0.55	0.17	0.54					
13. Fixed Mes	sages From	0.22	0.31	017	-0.21	0.21	0.18	0 18	-0.21	0.53	0.23	0 14	-0.40				
Positive Peers			0.01	0.1.7	0.21	0.21	0.10	0.10	0.21	0.00	0.20	0.11	00				
14. Fixed Mes Negative Peers	sages From	0.07	0.18	0.26	-0.15	0.14	0.17	0.28	-0.20	0.26	0.53	0.19	-0.39	0.19			
15. Fixed Mes	sages From	0.12	0.20	0.27	-0.11	0.09	0.10	0.33	-0.12	0.22	0.31	0.54	-0.26	0.23	0.24		
Sibiling		0.12	0.20	0.27	-0.11	0.09	0.10	0.33	-0.12	0.22	0.51	0.54	-0.20	0.23	0.24		
16. Fixed Mess Peers Did not l	sages From Hear	-0.13	-0.24	-0.14	0.25	-0.25	-0.24	-0.24	0.34	-0.28	-0.37	-0.10	0.63	-0.49	-0.64	-0.35	
Key:																	
-0.70	-0.40	-0.30		-0.20		-0.01		0.01		0.20		0.30		0.40		0.70	
Very Strong Negative Relationship	Strong Negative Relationship	Moderate Negative N Relationship Re		W Neg Realti	Weak Negative Realtionship		lo onship	No Relationship		Weak Positive Relationship		Moderate Positive Relationship		Strong Positive Relationship		Very Strong Positive Relationship	

Table 4.3 Pearson Correlation: Influencers for Students with Growth Mindsets

The Perceptions of Students with a Fixed Mindset on Adult Influencers

Descriptive statistics further explain the correlation between students with fixed mindset and the perception of influence from adults at home and school. Figures 4.4 and 4.5 reflect that students with fixed mindsets perceive that more growth mindset messages that influence them come from adults at home (55%) and school (55%) than do fixed mindset messages from adults at home (37%) and school (28%). Students did not hear many of the fixed mindset messages from any adults (42%). Students who tend to have fixed mindsets believe that parents and teachers do have an influence on them with growth mindset messages.

However, these students also tend to think that adults at home are giving them more fixed mindset messages than are their teachers at school. Overall, the data reveal that students with a fixed mindset tend to hear the same kinds of messages from home and from school.



Figure 4.4 Perception of Adult Influence on Students with Fixed Mindsets

The Perceptions of Students with a Fixed Mindset on Peer Influencers

As Figures 4.5 and 4.6 describe, students who tend to have fixed mindsets believe that positive peers at school influence them with growth mindset messages (62%). However, they also tend to think that negative peers send them more fixed

messages (29%) than positive peers (22%) or siblings (17%). This group also had not heard (42%) of the fixed mindset messages from peers.



Figure 4.5 Perception of Peer Influence on Students with Fixed Mindsets

The Perception of Students with a Growth Mindset on Adult Influencers

The data reveal that there is a statistically significant difference between the student perceptions of which kinds of mindset messages exert the most influence. However, both groups agree that more growth messages come from home and school than fixed messages. Students who tend to have growth mindsets perceive that parents (71%) and teachers (62%) influence them with growth mindset messages. This rate is higher than the rate for fixed mindset students, who perceive that they hear the same growth messages from parents and teachers only 55% of the time. Students with growth mindsets perceive that their parents have more influence on them than any other adults. Finally, students with growth mindsets do not often hear fixed mindset messages from home (26%) and school (21%). In fact, many of fixed mindset messages were not heard from any adult (60%) for this growth mindset group of students.



Figure 4.6 Perception of Adult Influencers from Students with Growth Mindsets The Perceptions of Students with a Growth Mindset on Peer Influencers

The data focusing on students with growth mindsets revealed that these students perceive that positive peers (70%) influence them with growth mindset messages more than any other peers. In addition, students with growth mindsets perceive negative peers influence them with fixed mindset messages by 34%.

Students with growth mindsets perceive that their siblings impart a greater deal of influence with growth mindset messages (42%) than with fixed mindset messages (12%).



Figure 4.7 Perception of Peer Influencers from Students with Growth Mindsets

While it is clear that there is a statistically significant difference between students with growth and fixed mindsets, it is also clear that finding an exact answer to the question of who influences adolescent mindsets remains somewhat complex in nature for several reasons, which will be discussed in the next chapter. In addition, the next chapter will discuss some of the limitations of the study, as well as recommendations for future research.

Chapter Five: Discussion

Overview of the Research

The most important goal of this research was to examine middle school students' perceptions of the influences of their mindset, in order to provide information to schools about an approach to mindset education and intervention in schools. This research tested first whether a significant number of students tended to have a growth or fixed mindset. Patterns emerged that were consistent with the hypotheses, that mindset could be determined to be statistically significant in student populations (H1a). This is consistent with previous research (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995; Erdley & Dweck, 1993; Levy, Stroessner, & Dweck, 1998).

A supplemental analysis was tested to examine messages from adults and peers that may or may not influence student mindset. In addition, consistent with the supplemental hypotheses, patterns emerged to reflect that mindset does correlate with student perception of influence. Data from this research show that there is a statistically significant relationship between student mindset and the influence of adults and peers (H2a).

This research provides a new perspective on how parents and educators might use messages differently, in order to guide students toward a growth mindset when they face challenges. Findings indicated a positive relationship between students reporting a growth mindset and hearing growth mindset messages mostly from adults at home (71%) and from positive peers (70%). Students with fixed mindsets indicated influence from the growth mindset messages equally from both adults at

home (55%) and adults at school (55%). This indicates that students with fixed mindsets have developed fixed mindsets in spite of the fact that they are receiving messages from adults at home and school that are attempting to give them growth mindset. This could mean that either students with fixed mindsets are less persuaded by growth mindset messages, or that students with fixed mindsets perceive growth mindset messages differently than students with growth mindsets. This leads to more questions about whether or not some students are immune to influence. It also suggests an investigation as to whether the survey adequately provided a clear picture of what might influence fixed mindset students.

Data for both groups indicated that adults at home and adults at school are influencing students with more growth mindset messages than fixed mindset messages. But adults at home seem to have the most influence (Growth Mindset Group, 71%; Fixed Mindset Group, 55%).

It should be noted that students with growth mindsets were influenced with growth mindset messages by siblings fifteen percent more than those with fixed mindsets. Conversely, siblings influenced the fixed mindset students five percent more with fixed mindset messages. In addition, both groups of students with fixed and growth mindsets reported hearing more fixed mindset messages from negative (or mean) peers (Fixed Mindset Group, 29%; Growth Mindset Group, 34%) than any other peer group.

Multiple analyses supported a statistically significant difference between students with a growth and fixed mindset (H1a). In addition, the analyses support

that there is a statistically significant relationship between student mindset and the influence of adults and peers (H2a).

Ancillary Findings

Ancillary findings revealed that students also felt their mindsets were influenced by other factors. Results from this research do not support age, grade, gender, or ethnicity as a predictor of mindset. Figure 5.1 indicates that there was no statistically significant difference between mindset and age, which does not align with the research of Ricci (2013), stating that students' mindsets become more fixed as they get older. While this sample size was only 497 students and the grade range was 4th-8th grade, current data does not support Ricci's (2013) research.

However, these data only cover grades four through eight. It would be important for future research to study and compare these results over the scope of several grades in order to determine whether there might be a difference between elementary students vs. high school students, for example. In addition, it should be noted that the students in this study were attending a K-8 school. While the students surveyed were in the upper Grades four through eight, results could vary in a school that contained Kindergarten through fifth grades or in an upper-level school with sixth through eighth grades. Future research should also take the transition years between elementary school and middle school into consideration, as student individualization and self-concept changes greatly during this transition (Hering, 2012). It would be interesting to understand whether or not this transition affects student mindset.



Figure 5.1 Mindset by Age

Students sorted by grade seemed to follow the same pattern. In each grade level, the same ratio of growth mindset and fixed mindset students remained relatively close between the age and grade variables (Figure 5.2).



Figure 5.2 Mindset by Grade

As confirmed in similar research stating that neither cognitive ability, gender, ethnicity, nor a person's education can determine a person's mindset (Dweck, 1998, 1999, 2000), these data support that there is no difference between mindset when compared to gender. Both boys and girls nearly identically reported the tendency to have a growth mindset or fixed mindset with the same ratio (Figure 5.2). In addition, ethnicity did not play a statistically significant role in determining mindset (Figure 5.3).



Figure 5.3 Mindset by Gender



Figure 5.4 Mindset by Ethnicity

One study in the research measured general academic motivation in students of various cities (East and West Berlin, Berne, Los Angeles, Moscow, Prague and Tokyo) finding that the outlook of motivation overall was different from country to country but differences in genders could not be found as significantly different (Stetsenko, Little, Gordeeva, Granshof, & Oettingen, 2000). However, this study found that patterns amongst gender and culture groups followed relatively the same patterns. The Hispanic group had a higher population of students with fixed mindsets (22.7%), however the African-American group had the highest population of growth mindset students (78.6%).

When Do You Feel Smart?

This study attempted to understand student mindsets and the influencers of those mindsets from the perspective of students in 4th through 8th grade. A statistically significant difference was found between students who had a fixed mindset, believing that their intelligence is unchangeable and there is nothing they can do about it, and students who had a growth mindset, believing that the process through challenges, however difficult, would lead to growth. Survey questions also led students to examine whether or not they heard growth or fixed mindset messages from various human influencers. An attempt was made to use qualitative questions to supplement the research findings and clarify the validity of the chosen list of influencers. While it could be assumed that adults at home, adults at school, other adults, peers and siblings could influence student mindset, the desire to thoroughly investigate the perception of influence led this research to also ask: 1) What makes you feel smart? and 2)What non-human things influence you?

According to research, (Dweck, 2006; Erlinger, 2008; Ravenscroft, et. al., 2012) students operating with a fixed mindset are expected to answer such questions indicating that they would focus on exam scores and would compare themselves to the scores or accomplishments of their peers. These students tend to believe that effort, attention, and time will not increase their skill. These students also focus on

tasks that are easier, because success is guaranteed and self-esteem is based on success (Dweck, 2006).

Students with growth mindsets are process-focused. These students are less likely to put forth less effort because of failed outcomes. These students think of failure as the need to try harder, and they believe that the hard work will make it easier for them to succeed (Dweck, 2006; Ravenscroft, et al., 2012).

The data highlight the perceptions of student influencers. When students were asked what makes them feel smart, their answers revealed overwhelmingly that students feel most smart when their report card or test scores show them that they are smart. It can be assumed by this that most students value grades quite highly. They also mostly rely on outside indicators such as grades or comments from teachers or parents to make them feel smart (Figure 5.5). Of the 428 students who responded to this question, fewer responses seem to indicate growth mindset than expected. Responses such as "Learning new information" (1.4%), "Talking about Difficult Concepts,"(0.004%), "Problem Solving" (0.007%), "Learn something new or get a difficult answer right" (15.9%) and "When you do your best or work hard" (12.8%), indicated a growth mindset. Growth mindset responses consisted of 66/428 of the total responses (15.4%). The rest of the responses, such as "When I get all of the answers right on the first try" (5.6%), "When someone tells me I'm good at something or better than my peers" (13.7%), and "Test scores and good grades" (31.3%) indicated a larger portion of fixed mindset responses, consisting of 362/428 of the total responses (84.6%).

These data shed light on an interesting influencer for students. Grades and test scores are extremely important to students' feelings of success (Figure 5.5). This information sheds light on the fact that the vast majority of students have mindsets that fall somewhere in a location on the continuum between growth and fixed mindsets, in which grades and tests also have a high significance. Still, society places value in a growth mindset: that learning new information, growing in skills, and doing your hardest work are to be celebrated. However, the very way that we measure success begs to ask the question as to whether or not the awarding of letter grades promotes a growth mindset. An ideal world would present a system in which grades reveal growth. The U.S. is moving in this direction, as is indicated by the growing number of states seeking NCLB waivers from AYP to implement growth measures in their assessment systems (Erpenbach, 2014). But in many situations, grades seem to reveal whether or not a student has met a fixed benchmark instead of a growth benchmark. This could cause some students to give-up too easily in the face of obstacles because they feel they cannot make the grade. In addition, some highly gifted students may only achieve just enough to make the grade and do no more, simply because they are not being asked to do more. Another issue with grades as a fixed goal could be that while parents believe they need to protect their children from failure, perhaps the more important goal should be to teach students how to interpret failure and grow in spite of it. If this is the case, educators must evaluate, re-define, and communicate the meaning of grades as a measurement in school. These redefined grades must evaluate and reflect a continuum of growth from grade level to

grade level, rather than a fixed summation of learning over the course of only one year.



Figure 5.5 When Do You Feel Smart

Non-Human Influencers

Another open-ended question in the survey sought to better understand if there might be any outlying influencers of mindset that were not human influencers. The survey asked students to respond about any non-human influencers of mindset that might have encouraged them to try harder when they faced adversity. The data point toward an analysis suggesting that mindset can also be influenced by TV, Books, and, perhaps more generally, the knowledge of the stories of people who have overcome difficult situations. These data lead to suggestions about the ways in which teachers can help students begin to visualize their growth mindsets more effectively in schools (Figure 5.6).



Figure 5.6 Non-Human Influencers of Mindset

Implications for Schools and Recommendations for Educators

The research available suggests strategies that teachers should use to establish an ambiance of motivation for students in their classrooms. DeCharms' (1968) early research stated, "It can be difficult to feel competent when one feels like a 'pawn' rather than an 'origin' of the behavior" (DeCharms, 1968, p. 10).

In order to help students find this sense of control they have over their own learning, teachers must work to change students' sense of control (Pintrich & Schunk, 2002). Dweck (1999) discussed that teachers should put more emphasis on process goals and factors, such as effort and individual growth, instead of focusing on the end result, or the product (Dweck, 1999).

Because this research suggests that middle school students with either a growth or fixed mindset believe their strongest influencers are parents, most of the effort must focus upon education for parents. While school districts might invest heavily in programs that help teachers make changes in classrooms, this research suggests that it might be more important for schools to provide programs that focus on growth mindset changes in the home culture as well.

Limitations and Recommendations for Future Research

This study was an exploration of middle school students' perceptions about who influences their mindsets, and was meant to clarify a focus for effective mindset interventions at school and at home. First, attempting to understand each student's thought process about goals and intelligence was foundational for this exploration. Secondly, the study inspected each student's perception about growth mindset messages and fixed mindset messages received from various adults and peers. A comparison was made between student mindset and the messages received from influencers, in order to determine which influencers affect mindset.

This study contributes to the current research about mindset theory and middle school student perceptions through the following findings: (a) replicating the findings that there is a significant difference between students with growth and fixed mindsets (Blackwell, Trzesniewski, & Dweck, 2000); and (b) examining the relationship between mindset and student perceptions of influence in messages from adults at home, adults at school, other adults, positive (or friendly) peers, negative (or mean) peers, and siblings.

While the data in this research suggest that parents, teachers, and peers tend to have the most influence on a student's mindset, questions still exist about the nature of mindset itself. Other research maintains that mindset falls onto a continuum for each person (Dweck, 1999). More research is needed in order to understand the very nature of mindset in order to fully understand its influence. For example, it would be important to understand whether there is a difference between a student's mindset in math topics vs. language arts topics, or in sports, or while playing an instrument. Because of the nature of the survey, it was necessary to make claims based on natural overall tendencies of each student, which could have limited the results.

In addition, it would be interesting to find out if students had different mindsets based on teacher personalities each year. This survey was limited to "adults at home" and "adults at school." So students had to lump all of the adults together that influence them differently and choose one of them to represent the category they were thinking of. A qualitative study could better lend itself to the nature of asking

where students think their mindset comes from, because these particular categories could have been better defined.

Another area for research could focus on how students with varied academic successes perceive where mindset comes from. For example, students who achieve academics easily may have more of a growth mindset than those for which school is difficult. Or, perhaps the opposite is true, and the highly intelligent students tend to have a more fixed mindset, because they are not as used to having to try hard to achieve in school. This study was limited because it did not consider academic achievement as a factor. Mindset should also be compared to personality traits and parenting styles when considering influence in future research.

Finally, research argues that growth mindset interventions that teach students that their brain is a muscle that can grow actually change academic achievement. However, the long-term affects are unknown (Blackwell, Trzesniewski, and Dweck, 2007). The research from this study suggests that those kinds of growth mindset interventions, when paralleled at home, could be the cultural shift needed to create a longstanding effect. Future research should explore what happens when the experimental group is hearing the same growth mindset messages at school and at home.

Conclusion

Research shows that a growth mindset helps students become problem solvers when they face adversity in learning. Perhaps more importantly, the research also indicates that intelligence theories can be taught in schools and that these kinds of

lessons actually raise achievement for students. Learning how these beliefs are constructed and transmitted helps us identify ways for parents and educators to work together to promote resilience in learning.

Students in the 21st century must be able to navigate life while using adaptive behaviors. When they face challenges, they must already have the tools they will need to persevere through learning difficult concepts, instead of giving up. When grading systems are used that put a cap on student learning, not only is a school culture of fixed mindset thinking created, but inadvertently, students are taught to quit learning once they arrive at a certain grade. Learning how to think with a growth mindset is a skill that must be taught in school. However, this study has shown that parents must also send the same mindset influencing messages at home. Because peers and siblings also influence mindset, adults should also find ways to guide children to encourage each other toward growth. Educators and parents must redefine the way academic goals are talked about in order to help students meet and surpass expectations. Finally, development interventions on the topic of mindset education should be provided not only for educators, but for parents and peers as well.

Understanding students' perceptions of mindset influence lends insight into how parents and teachers can create more supportive learning environments at home and at school. When teachers and parents can work together with common language to teach students how to persevere and value growth, students will ultimately experience more success in life.

References

- Ach, N. (1910). (English translation). Under will and temperament. Leipzig, Germany: Quelle & Meyer.
- Ahmavaara, A., & Houston, D. M. (2007). The effects of selective schooling and selfconcept on adolescents' academic aspiration: An examination of Dweck's selftheory. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 77(3), 613-632. doi:10.1348/000709906X120132
- Alspaugh, J. W. (1998a). Achievement loss associated with the transition to middle school and high school. *The Journal of Educational Research*. *92*(1), 20–25.
- Alspaugh, J. W. (1998b). The relationship of school-to-school transitions and school size to high school dropout rates. *High School Journal*. *81*(3), 154–160.

Amabile, T. M. (1996). Creativity in context. Boulder, CO: Westview.

- Ames, C. A. (1992). Classrooms: Goals, structures, and student motivation. *Journal* of *Education Psychology*, *84*, 261-271.
- Anderman, L. H., & Anderman, E. M. (1999). Social predictors of changes in students' achievement goal orientations. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 25, 21-37.
- Anderson, L. W., Krathwohl, D. R., & Bloom, B. S. (2001). A taxonomy for learning, teaching, and assessing: A revision of Bloom's taxonomy of educational objectives. New York: Longman.
- Andrews, C., & Bishop, P. (2012). Middle grades transition programs around the globe. *Middle School Journal, 44*(1), 8-14.

- Aronson, J., & Good, C. (2002). The development and consequences of stereotype vulnerability in adolescents. In F. Pajares & T. Urdan (Eds.), *Adolescence and education*. New York, NY: Information Age.
- Aronson, J., Fried, D., & Good, C. (2002). Reducing the effects of stereotype threat on African American college students by shaping theories of intelligence. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 38, 113-125.
- Aronson, J., Lustina, M., Good, C., Keough, K., Steele, C., & Brown, J. (1999).
 When white men can't do math: Necessary and sufficient factors in stereotype threat. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *35*, 29-46.
- Aronson, J., & Salinas, M. F. (2001). *Stereotype threat, attributional ambiguity, and Latino underperformance*. New York, NY: New York University.
- Ashton, P., &Webb, R. (1986). *Making a difference: Teachers' sense of efficacy and student achievement*. New York, NY: Longman.
- Atkinson, J. W. (1957). Motivational determinants of risk-taking behavior. *Psychological Review, 64,* 359-372.
- Atwood, J. R. (2010). Mindset, motivation and metaphor in school and sport: Bifurcated beliefs and behavior in two different achievement domains.
 (Dissertation) American Education Research Association. University of California, Berkley. Retrieved from: http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED509344.pdf

- Aunola, K., & Nurmi, J. E. (2005). Maternal affection moderates the impact of psychological control on a child's mathematical performance. *Developmental Psychology*, 40(6), 965-978.
- Aunola, K., Nurmi, J. E., Lerkkanen, M. K., & Rasku-Puttonen, H. (2003). The roles of achievement-related behaviors and parental beliefs in children's mathematical performance. *Educational Psychology*, 23(4), 403-421.
- Auten, M. A. (2014). Helping educators foster a growth mindset in community college classrooms. ProQuest Information & Learning). Dissertation Abstracts International Section A: Humanities and Social Sciences, 74(12).
- Baldridge, M. C. (2010). The effects of a growth mindset intervention on the beliefs about intelligence, effort beliefs, achievement goal orientations, and academic self-efficacy of LD students with reading difficulties. ProQuest LLC. Ann Arbor, MI Retrieved from: http://www.proquest.com/en-

US/products/dissertations/individuals.shtml

Baldwin, C., Baldwin, A., &Cole, R. (1990). Stress-resistant families and stress-resistant children. In J. Rolf, A. Masten, D. Cichetti, K. Neuchtherlin, & S.
Weintraub (Eds.) *Risk and protective factors in the development of psychopathology* (pp. 257-280). New York: Cambridge University Press.

Bandura, A. (1996). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. New York: Freeman.

Baumrind, D. (1967). Child care practices anteceding three patterns of preschool behavior. *Genetic Psychology Monographs*, (pp. 43-88).

- Baumrind, D. (1971). Present patterns of parental authority. *Genetic Psychology* Monographs. 4, 1-102.
- Bellmore, A. (2011). Peer rejection and unpopularity: associations with GPAs across the transition to middle school. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 103(2), 282-295.
- Belmont Report and CITI Course Introduction. CITI Program. (May, 2013). Retrieved from: https://www.citiprogram.org/members/index.cfm?pageID=665
- Bendixon, R. D., & Rule, D. C. (2004). An integrative approach to personal epistemology: A guiding model. *Educational Psychologist, 39*(1), 69–80.
- Bennett, K. A. (2010). The Transmission of Theories of Intelligence and Goals from Parents to Children. (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest, UMI: 3417155.
- Biggs, J. B. (1987). Student approaches to learning and studying. Research monograph. Hawthorn, Victoria: Australian Council for Educational Research.
- Blackwell, L. S., Trzesniewski, K. H., & Dweck, C. S. (2007). Implicit theories of intelligence predict achievement across an adolescent transition: A longitudinal study and an intervention. *Child Development*, 78(1), 246-263. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.00995.x

Blazer, C., & Miami-Dade County, P. S. (2011). How students' beliefs about their intelligence influence their academic performance. Information capsule, 1012.
Research Services, Miami-Dade County Public Schools. Retrieved from: http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED536502.pdf
- Bleeker, M. M. (2004). Achievement in math and science: Do mothers' beliefs matter 12 years later. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *96*(1), 97-109.
- Blokker, J.W. (1989). *Vision, visibility, symbols*. Everett, WA: Professional Development Institute.
- Bloom, B. (1956). *Taxonomy of educational objectives: The classification of educational goals* (1st ed.). Harlow, Essex, England: Longman Group.
- Booth, M. Z., Sheehan, H. C., & Earley, M. A. (2007). Middle grades' school models and their impact on early adolescent self-esteem. *Middle Grades Research Journal*, 2(1), 73-97.
- Boyle, M. H., & Lipman, E. L. (2002). Do places matter?: Socioeconomic disadvantage and behavioral problems of children in Canada. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*. 70(2), 378-389.
- Brandstätter, V., & Frank, E. (2002). Effects of deliberative and implemental mindsets on persistence in goal-directed behavior. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 28*(10), 1366-1378.
- Braver, T., Krug, M., Chiew, K., Kool, W., Westbrook, J., Clement, N., . . .
 Murayama, K. (2014). Mechanisms of motivation-cognition interaction:
 Challenges and opportunities. *Cognitive, Affective & Behavioral Neuroscience,* 14(2), 443-472. doi:10.3758/s13415-014-0300-0
- Brooks, R., & Goldstein, S. (2008). The mindset of teachers capable of fostering resilience in students. *Canadian Journal of Psychology*, *23*(1), 114-126.

- Brooks-Gunn, J., Duncan, G. J., Klebanov, P. K., & Sealand, N. (1993). Do neighborhoods influence child and adolescent development? *American Journal* of Sociology, 99, 353-395.
- Brown, B. B. (1989). The role of peer groups in adolescents' adjustment to secondary school. In T. J. Berndt &G. W. Ladd (Eds.), *Peer relationships in child development* (pp. 188-215). New York: Wiley.
- Brown, J., & Langer, E. (1990). Mindfulness and intelligence: A comparison. *Educational Psychologist*, 25(3-4), 305-335.
 doi:10.1080/00461520.1990.9653116
- Bruner, J. S. (1973). Beyond the information given: Studies in the psychology of *knowing*. New York: Norton.
- Burnette, J. L., O'Boyle, E. H., VanEpps, E. M., Pollack, J. M., & Finkel, E. J.
 (2013). Mind-sets matter: A meta-analytic review of implicit theories and self-regulation. *Psychological Bulletin*, *139*(3), 655-701. doi:10.1037/a0029531
- Bry, B. H., & George, F. E. (1980). The preventive effects of early intervention on the attendance and grades of urban adolescents. *Professional Psychology*. 11(2), 252-260.
- Byrnes, V., & Ruby, A. (2007). Comparing achievement between K–8 and middle schools: a large-scale empirical study. *American Journal of Education*. 114(1), 101–135.

- Cantin, S., & Boivin, M. (2004). Change and stability in children's social network and self-perceptions during transition from elementary to junior high school. *International Journal of Behavioral Development, 28*(6), 561-570.
- Carolan, B. V., & Chesky, N. Z. (2012). The relationship among grade configuration, school attachment, and achievement. *Middle School Journal, 43*(4), 32-39.
- Ceci, S. J., & Roazzi, A. (1994). The effects of context on cognition: Postcards from Brazil. In R. J. Sterberg & R. K. Wagner (Eds.), *Mind in context: Interactionist perspectives on human intelligence* (pp. 74-101). New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Chambers, J. G., Brown, J. R., Levin, J., Jubb, S., Harper, D., Tolleson, R., &
 Manship, K. (2010). Strategic school funding for improved student achievement.
 School Business Affairs, 76(2), 8-11.
- Chen, C., & Stevenson, H. W. (1989). Homework: A cross-cultural examination. *Child Development, 60,* 551-561.
- Chesley, G. M., & Hartman, D. (2010). The purpose-driven middle school. *Principal Leadership (Middle Level Ed.)*, 11(4), 30-32.
- Conger, R. D., Conger, K. J., & Elder, G. H., Jr. (1997). Family economic hardship and adolescent adjustment: Mediating and moderating processes. In G. J.
 Duncan &J. Brooks-Gunn (Eds.), *Consequences of growing up poor* (pp. 288-310). New York: Russell Sage Foundation.

- Connor, J. M., Poyrazli, S., Ferrer-Wreder, L., & Grahame, K. M. (2004). The relation of age, gender, ethnicity, and risk behaviors to self-esteem among students in nonmainstream schools. *Adolescence San Diego, 39*(155), 457.
- Cook, P. J., MacCoun, R., Muschkin, C., & Vigdor, J., (2008). The negative impacts of starting middle school in sixth grade. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, *27*(1), 104–121.
- Cooper, N., & Garner, B. K. (2012). Developing a learning classroom: Moving beyond management through relationships, relevance, and rigor. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Corrigan, A. (2003). *School adjustment child (revised), Grade 10/Year 11* (Fast Track Project Technical Report). Retrieved from: http://www.fastrackproject.org
- Crain, R. M. (1996). The influence of age, race, and gender on child and adolescent multidimensional self-concept. In B. A. Bracken (Ed.), *Handbook of selfconcept: Developmental, social, and clinical considerations* (pp. 240-280). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Creswell, J. W. (2009). *Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- DaGiau, B. J. (1997). A program of counseling and guidance to facilitate the transition from middle school to high school. Retrieved from: http://eric.ed.gov.ezproxy.bethel.edu/?id=ED413562

Damon, W. (2008). The moral north star. *Educational Leadership*, 66, 8-12.

Damon, W. (2008) *The path to purpose: how young people find their calling in life.* New York, NY: The Free Press.

Damon, W. (2008) Education and the path to purpose. Independent School, 68, 61-64.

- Damon, W. What schools and colleges must do to prepare students for citizenship. InP. Levine and J. Youniss (Eds.) (2008) *Youth and Civic Participation*. CollegePark, MD: Circle publications.
- DeCharms, R. (1968). *Personal causation: The internal affective determinants of behavior*. New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Deci, E. I., & Moller, A. C. (2005). The concept of competence: a starting place for understanding intrinsic motivation and self-determined extrinsic motivation. (pp. 579-599). *The Handbook of Competence Motivation*. New York: Academic Press.
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2002). The "what and the "why" of goal pursuits: Human needs and the self determination of behavior. *Psychological Inquiry*, 11, 227-268.
- Donohoe, C., Topping, K., & Hannah, E. (2012). The impact of an online intervention (brainology) on the mindset and resiliency of secondary school pupils: A preliminary mixed methods study. *Educational Psychology*, *32*(5), 641-655.
- Drummond, K.V. & Stipek, D. (2004). Low-income parents' beliefs about their role in children's academic learning. *The Elementary School Journal*, 104(3), 197-213.

- Duckworth, A. L., Peterson, C., Matthews, M. D., & Kelly, D. R. (2007). Grit: Perseverance and passion for long-term goals. *Journal of Personality & Social Psychology*, 92(6), 1087-1101.
- Duckworth, A. L., & Quinn. P.D. (2009). Development and validation of the short grit scale (Grit-S), *Journal of Personality Assessment 91*(2).
- Dupeyrat, C., & Marine, C. (2005). Implicit theories of intelligence, goal orientation, cognitive engagement, and achievement: A test of Dweck's model with returning to school adults. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *30*(1), 43-59.
- Duff, A., and S. McKinstry. 2007. Students' approaches to learning. *Issues in Accounting Education 22*(2): 183–214.
- Dweck, C. S. (1975). The role of expectations and attributions in the alleviation of learned helplessness. *Sports Psychologist, 6*, 334-343.
- Dweck, C. S. (1986). Motivational processes affecting learning. *American Psychologist, 41,* 1040-1048.
- Dweck, D. S. (1990). Motivation. In R. Glaser and A. Lesgold (Eds.), *Foundations* for a cognitive psychology of education. Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Dweck, C. S. (1996a). Capturing the dynamic nature of personality. *Journal of Research in Personality*, *30*, 348-362.
- Dweck, C. S. (1996b). Implicit theories as organizers of goals and behavior. In P. Gollwitzer and J. Bargh (Eds.) The psychology of action: Linking cognition and motivation to behavior (pp. 69-90). New York: Guilford.

- Dweck, C. S. (1996c). Social motivation: Goals and social-cognitive processes. In J.Juvonen and K. Wentzel (Eds.) Social Motivation (pp. 181-195). New York:Cambridge University Press.
- Dweck, C. S. (1999). *Self theories: Their role in motivation, personality, and development.* Philadelphia: Psychology Press/Taylor & Francis.

Dweck, C. S. (2002). Messages that motivate: How praise molds students' beliefs, motivation, and performance (in surprising ways). In J. Aronson (Ed.), *Improving academic achievement; Impact of psychological factors on education.* (pp. 37-60). San Diego: Academic Press.

- Dweck, C. S. (2008). *Mindset: the new psychology of success*. New York: Ballantine Books.
- Dweck, C. S. (2010). Even geniuses work hard. *Educational Leadership*, 68(1), 16-20.
- Dweck, C. S. (2012). Mindsets and human nature: Promoting change in the middle east, the schoolyard, the racial divide, and willpower. *American Psychologist*, 67(8), 614-622.
- Dweck, C. S., Chiu, C., & Hong, Y. (1995). Implicit theories and their role in judgments and reactions: A world from two perspectives. *Psychological Inquiry*, 6, 267-285.
- Dweck, C. S. & Elliott, E. S. (1983). Achievement motivation. In P. H. Mussen (General Ed.) & E. M. Heatherington (Vol. Ed.) *Handbook of child psychology:*

Socialization, personality, and social development 4(4), 644-691. New York: Wiley.

- Dweck, C. S. & Davidson, W., Nelson, S., & Enna, B. (1978). Sex differences in learned helplessness: The contingencies of evaluative feedback in the classroom. *Developmental Psychology*, 14, 268-276.
- Dweck, C. S. & Leggett, E. L. (1988). A social-cognitive approach to motivation and personality. Psychological Review, 95(2), 256-273.
- Eccles (Parsons), J., Midgley, C., & Adler, T. F. (1984). Grade-related changes in the school environment: Effects on achievement motivation. *Advances in motivation and achievement.* 3, 283-331. Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.
- Elder, G. H. & Caspi, A. (1988). Economic Stress in Lives: Developmental Perspectives. *Journal of Social Issues*, *44*(4), 25-45.
- Elliot, A. J., & Church, M. A. (1997). A hierarchical model of approach and avoidance achievement motivation. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 72, 218-232.
- Elliot, A. J., & Dweck, C. S. (2005). Competence and motivation: competence as the core of achievement motivation. *Handbook of competence and motivation*. New York: Guilford Press.
- Epstein, J. L. (1996). Perspectives and previews on research and policy for school, family, and community partnerships. In A. Booth & J. F. Dunn (Eds.), *Family-school links: How do they affect educational outcomes*? (pp. 209-246). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.

- Erpenbach, W. (2014). A Study of States' Requests for Waivers from Requirements of the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001: New Developments in 2013-14.Council of Chief State School Offices. US Department of Education.
- Fredricks, J. A., & Eccles, J. S. (2002). Children's competence and value beliefs from childhood through adolescence: Growth trajectories in two male-sex type domains. *Developmental Psychology*, 38, 519-533.
- Frome, P.M. & Eccles, J.S. (1998). Parents' influence on children's achievementrelated perceptions. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *74*, 435-452.
- Fuligni, A. J. (1997). The academic achievement of adolescents from immigrant families: The roles of family background, attitudes, and behavior. *Child Development*, 68, 261-273.
- Gallagher, K. (2010) Why I will not teach to the test. Education Week, Nov. 12, 2010.

Gardner, H. (1983). Frames of mind. New York: Basic Books.

Gardner, H. (1991). The unschooled mind. New York: Basic Books.

- Garcia Coll, C., Akiba, D., Palacios, N., Bailey, B., Silver, R., DiMartinao, L., et al. (2003). Parental involvement in children's education: Lessons from three immigrant groups. *Parenting: Science and Practice*, *2*, 303-324.
- Ginsburg, G. & Bronstein, P. (1993). Family factors related to children's intrinsic/extrinsic motivational orientation and academic performance. *Child Development, 64,* 1461-1471.

- Good, C., Aronson, J., & Inzlicht, M. (2003). Improving adolescents' standardized test performance: An intervention to reduce the effects of stereotype threat. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 24, 645-662.
- Gonzalez, A., Willems, P., & Doan Holbein, M. (2005). Examining the relationship between parental involvement and student motivation. *Educational Psychological Review*, 17, 50-67.
- Grolnick, W. S. & Ryan, R. M. (1989). Parent styles associated with children's academic self-regulation and competence in school. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 86, 143-154.
- Grolnick, W. S., Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (1991). The inner resources for school achievement: Motivational mediators of children's perceptions of their parents. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 83, 508-517.
- Harackiewicz, J. M., Barron, K. E., Tauer, J. M., Carter, S. M., & Elliot, A. J. (2000).
 Short-term and long term consequences of achievement goals in college:
 Predicting continued interest and performance over time. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *92*, 316-330.
- Harackiewicz, J. M., & Sansone, C. (2000). Rewarding competence: The importance of goals in the study of intrinsic motivation. In C. Sansone & J. M. Harackiewicz (Eds.), *Intrinsic and extrinsic motivation: The search for optimal motivation and performance* (pp. 79-103). San Diego: Academic Press.

- Harter, S. (1981). A new self-report scale of intrinsic versus extrinsic orientation in the classroom: Motivational and informational components. *Developmental Psychology*, 17(3), 300-312. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.17.3.300
- Harter, S. (1982). The perceived competence scale for children. *Child Development,* 53(1), 87-97.
- Harter, S., Bresnick, S., Bouchey, H. A., & Whitesell, N. R. (1997). The development of multiple role-related selves during adolescence. *Development and Psychopathology*, 9(04), 835-853.
- Harter, S., Whitesell, N. R., & Junkin, L. J. (1998). Similarities and differences in domain-specific and global self-evaluations of learning-disabled, behaviorally disordered, and normally achieving adolescents. *American Educational Research Journal*, 35, 653-680. doi: 10.2307/1163462
- Hatch, T. (2006). *Into the classroom: Developing the scholarship of teaching and learning*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Hering, Erica (2012). Understanding the contribution of academic self-worth to academic achievement in middle school students. (Unpublished doctoral dissertation.) Bethel University, St. Paul, MN.
- Hicks, Lorna, (2014). Research with children-SBE. CITI Program. January, 2014. Retrieved from: https://www.citiprogram.org/members/index.cfm?pageID=665
- Hofer, B. K. (2002). In B. K. Hofer & P. R. Pintrich (Eds.), Personal epistemology: The psychology of beliefs about knowledge and knowing (pp. 3–14). Mahwah, N.J.: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.

Hofer, B. K. (2004). Epistemological understanding as a metacognitive process:

Thinking aloud during online searching. Educational Psychologist, 39(1), 43-55.

- Hoang, T. N. (2007). The relations between parenting and adolescent motivation. *International Journal of Whole Schooling*. *3*(2).
- Holas, I., & Huston, A. C. (2012). Are middle schools harmful? The role of transition timing, classroom quality and school characteristics. *Journal Of Youth And Adolescence, 41*(3), 333-345.
- Hyde, J. S., &Durik, A. (2005). Gender, competence and motivation. In A. J. Elliot,
 & C. S. Dweck (Eds.), *Handbook of competence and motivation* (pp. 375-392).
 New York: Guillford Press.
- Intrator, S. (2002). Stories of the courage to teach: Honoring the teacher's heart. San Francisco: Jossey Bass.
- Intrator, S. (2006). Beginning teachers and the emotional drama of the classroom. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *57*(3), 232-239.

James, W. (1890). The principles of psychology (Vol. I). New York: Holt.

- Juvonen, J., Le, V., Kaganoff, T., Augustine, C., & Constant, L., (2004). Focus on the Wonder Years: Challenges Facing the American Middle School. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Kardash, C. M. & Howell, K. L., (2000). Effects of epistemological beliefs and topicspecific beliefs on undergraduates' cognitive and strategic processing of dual positional text. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 92, 524-535.
- Keene, E. O. (2008) To understand. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.

- Keene, E. & Zimmerman, S. (1997). *Mosaic of Thought*. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Kellaghan, T., Madaus, G. F., & Raczek, A. (1996). *The use of external examinations* to improve student motivation. Washington, DC: American Educational Research Association.
- Kowalski, P. S. (1986). *Self-perceptions in the transition to seventh grade*. Retrieved from: http://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED292040
- Lawrence, J. S., & Charbonneau, J. (2009). The link between basing self-worth on academics and student performance depends on domain identification and academic setting. *Learning and Individual Differences, 19*(4), 615-620.
 Retrieved from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2009.08.005
- Lepper, M. R., Corpus, J. H., & Iyengar, S. S. (2005). Intrinsic and extrinsic motivational orientations in the classroom: Age differences and academic correlates. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 97(2), 184-196. doi: 10.1037/0022-0663.97.2.184
- Linver, M. R., & Silverberg, S. B. (1997). Maternal predictors of early adolescent achievement related outcomes: Adolescent gender as moderator. *Journal of Early Adolescence*, 17(3), 294-318.
- Lopez, S. J., & Louis, M. C. (2009). The principles of strengths-based education. *Journal of College and Character*, *10*(4) doi:10.2202/1940-1639.1041

- Louis, M. C. (2008). A comparative analysis of the effectiveness of strengths-based curricula in promoting first-year college student success. *Dissertation Abstracts International, 69*(06A). (UMI No. AAT 3321378).
- Lunenburg, F. C. & Ornstein, A. C. (2012). *Educational administration concepts and practices 6th edition*. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth / Thompson Learning.
- Manasse, A.L. (1986). Vision and leadership: Paying attention to intention. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 63(1), 150-173.
- McAdoo, M. (1999). Studies in transition: How to help adolescents navigate the path to and from middle school. *Middle Ground*. 2(3), 21-23.
- McClelland, D. C. (1985). *Human motivation*. New York: Scott, Foresman. McClelland, D. D., Atkinson, J. W., Clark, R. A., & Lowell, E. L. (1976). *The achievement motive*. New York, NY: Irvington.
- McClelland, D. C. (1984). *Motives, personality and society: Selected papers*. New York: Praeger.
- McClelland, D. C., Atkinson, J. W., Clark, R. A., & Lowell, E. L. (1953). *The achievement motive*. New York, NY: Appleton-Century-Crofts.
- McDonald, J.P. (1992). *Teaching: Making sense of an uncertain craft*. New York: Teachers College Press.
- McKown, C., & Weinstein, R. S. (2003). The development and consequences of stereotype consciousness in middle childhood. *Child Development*, 74(2), 498-515.

- McLoyd, V. C. (1990). The impact of economic hardship on black families and children: Psychological distress, parenting and socio-emotional development. *Child Development, 61,* 311-346.
- Mendler, Allen. *Motivating students who don't care*. Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development (ASCD). Retrieved from: http://www.ascd.org/ascdexpress/vol1/101-mendler.aspx
- Midgley, C., Feldlaufer, H., & Eccles, J. S. (1989). Change in teacher efficacy and student self- and task-related beliefs in mathematics during the transition to junior high school. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *81*, 247-258.
- Midgley, C., & Urdan, T. (1992). The transition to middle school: Making it a good experience for all students. *Middle School Journal*, *24*, 5-14.
- Miller, S.A. (1988). Parents' beliefs about children's cognitive development. *Child Development*, 59, 259-285.
- Mizelle, N. B. & Irvin, J. L. (2000). Transition from middle school into high school. *Middle School Journal.* 32(5).
- Mueller, C. M., & Dweck, C. S. (1998). Praise for intelligence can undermine children's motivation and performance. *Journal of Personality & Social Psychology*, 75(1), 33-53.
- Muijs, D. (2011). *Doing Quantitative Research in Education with SPSS*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Nanus, B. (1992). *Visionary leadership: Creating a compelling sense of direction for your organization.* San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- National Center for Education Statistics, *Common Core of Data*, 1987, 2007. Retrieved from: http://nces.ed.gov/ccd/
- O'brien, L., & Crandall, C. (2003). Stereotype threat and arousal: Effects on women's math performance. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 29,* 782-789.
- Palmer, P. (1998). *The courage to teach: Exploring the inner landscape of a teacher's life*. San Francisco: Jossey-Boss.
- Pawlina, S. & Stanford, C. (2011). Preschoolers grow their brains: Shifting mindsets for greater resiliency and better problem solving. *Young Children*, *66*(5), 30-35.
- Peet, S.H., Powell, D.R., & O'Donnell, B.K. (1997). Mother-teacher congruence in perceptions of the child's competence and school engagement: Links to academic achievement. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology, 18,* 373-393.
- Pinel, E. C. (1999). Stigma consciousness: They psychological legacy of social stereotypes. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *76*, 114-128.
- Pintrich, P. R. (2004). A motivational science perspective on the role of student motivation in learning and teaching context. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 95, 667-686.
- Pomerantz, E. M., Grolnick, W. S., & Price, C. E. (2005). The role of parents in how children approach achievement. (pp. 259-295). *Handbook of Comptetence and Motivation*. New York, NY: Guillford Press.
- Pomerantz, E. M., Ng, F. F., & Wang, Q., (2006). Mothers' mastery-oriented involvement in children's homework: Implications for the well-being of children

with negative perceptions of competence. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *98*, 99-111.

- Qian, G. & Alverman, D., (2000). Relationship between epistemological beliefs and conceptual change learning. *Reading and Writing Quarterly*, *16*, 59-74.
- Qian, G. & Pan, J., (2002). A comparison of epistemological beliefs and learn from science text between American and Chinese high school students. In B.K. Hofer & P.R. Pintrich (Eds.), *Personal epistemology: The psychology of beliefs about knowledge and knowing* (pp. 389-414). Mahwah, NJ: LEA.
- Qualter, P., Whiteley, H. E., Hutchinson, J. M., & Pope, D. J. (2007). Supporting the development of emotional intelligence competencies to ease the transition from primary to high school. *Educational Psychology in Practice*, 23(1), 79-95.
- Ravenscroft, S. P., Waymire, T. R., & West, T. D. (2012). Accounting students' metacognition: The association of performance, calibration error, and mindset. *Issues in Accounting Education*, 27(3), 707-732. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1037804916?accountid=8593
- Ravitch, D. (2010). *The death and life of the great American school system: How testing and choice are undermining education*. New York: Basic Books.
- Ricci, M. C. (2013). *Mindsets in the classroom: building a culture of success and student achievement in schools*. Naperville: Sourcebooks.
- Ricco, R. B., McCollum, D. G., & Schuyten, S. (2003). College mothers' academic achievement goals as related to their children's attitudes toward learning. *Social Psychology of Education*, 6, 325-347.

- Ricco, R.B., & Rodriguez, P. (2006). The relation of personal epistemology to parenting style and goal orientation in college mothers. *Social Psychology of Education*, 9, 159-178.
- Rice, F., Frederickson, N., & Seymour, J. (2011). Assessing pupil concerns about transition to secondary school. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 81(2), 244-263.
- Ritchhart, R., Palmer, P., Church, M., &Tishman, S. (2006, April). *Thinking routines: Establishing patterns of thinking in the classroom.* Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Educational Research Association, San Fransisco.
- Rivkin, S., Hanushek, E., & Kain, J.F., (2005). Teachers, schools and academic achievement. *Econometrica*. 73(2). 417–458.
- Rockoff, J.E., (2004). The impact of individual teachers on student achievement: Evidence from panel data. *American Economic Review*, 94(2). 247–252.
- Rogus, J.F. (1990). Developing a vision statement Some consideration for principals. NASSP Bulletin, 74(523), 6-12.
- Rubin, K. H., Bukowski, W., & Parker, J. G. (1998). Peer interactions, relationships, and groups. *Handbook of child psychology 3*(619-700). New York. Wiley.
- Rutter, M. (1989). Pathways from childhood to adult life. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *30*. 23-51. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.1989.tb00768.x
- Ryan, A. (2001). The peer group as a context for the development of young adolescent motivation and achievement. *Child Development*, *72*, 1135-1150.

- Ryan, A., Shim, S., & Makara, K. (2013). Changes in academic adjustment and relational self-worth across the transition to middle school. *Journal of Youth & Adolescence*, 42(9), 1372-1384. doi:10.1007/s10964-013-9984-7
- Ryan, R. M. & Brown, K. (2007). Legislating competence: High-stakes testing policies and their relations with psychological theories and research. In C.
 Dweck & A. Elliot (Eds.) *Handbook of Competence and Motivation*. Guilford Press: New York.
- Scarr, S. (1992). Developmental theories for the 1990's: Development and individual differences. *Child Development, 63,* 1-19.
- Schmoker, M. (2006). Results now. Alexandria, VA: ASCD.
- Schommer, M. (1990). Effects of beliefs about the nature of knowledge on comprehension. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 82, 498-504.

Scott, D., Johnson, Y. R., Spitzer, B. J., Trzesniewski, K. H., Powers, J., & Dweck, C.
S. (2014). The far-reaching effects of believing people can change: Implicit theories of personality shape stress, health, and achievement during adolescence. *Journal of Personality & Social Psychology, 106*(6), 867-884. doi:10.1037/a0036335

- Seaman, M. (2011). Bloom's taxonomy. *Curriculum & Teaching Dialogue*, *13*(1/2), 29-43.
- Shore, Ken. Motivate the unmotivated. *Education World*. Retrieved from: http://www.educationworld.com/a curr/shore/shore060.shtml

- Skemp, R. (1976). Relational understanding and instrumental understanding. *Mathematics Teaching*, 77, 20-26.
- Steinberg, L., Lamborn, S., Dornbusch, S., & Darling, N. (1992). Impact of parenting practices on adolescent achievement: Authoritative parenting, school involvement and encouragement to succeed. *Child Development*, 65, 754-770.
- Sternberg, R. J. (1988). *The triarchic mind: A new theory of human intelligence*. New York: Viking-Penguin.
- Sternberg, R. J. (1994). Cognitive conceptions of expertise. *International Journal of Expert Systems: Research and Application, 7,* 1-12.
- Sternberg, R. J. (2005). Intelligence, competence, and expertise. *Handbook of competence and motivation*. New York: Guilford Press.
- Sternberg, R. J. & Lubart, T. I. (1996). Investing in creativity. American Psychologist, 51, 677-688.
- Sternberg, R. J. & Ben-Zeev, T. (2001). Complex cognition: The psychology of human thought. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Stone, J. (2002). Battling doubt by avoiding practice: The effects of stereotype threat on self-handicapping in white athletes. *Personality and Social Psychology*, 28, 1667-1678.
- Survey Systems (2015) Sample Size Calculator. Retrieved from: http://www.surveysystem.com/sscalc.htm

- Thornton,Leslie J. II, & McEntee, M. E. (1995). Learner centered schools as a mindset, and the connection with mindfulness and multiculturalism. *Theory into Practice*, *34*(4), 250-57.
- Tough, P. (2013). *How children succeed: grit, curiosity, and the hidden power of character*. London: Random House Books.
- Turner, J. C., Meyer, D. K., Midgley, C., & Patrick, H. (2003). Teacher discourse and students' affect and achievement-related behaviors in two high mastery/high performance classrooms. *Elementary School Journal*, 103, 357-382.
- Urdan, T., & Midgley, C. (2003). Changes in the perceived classroom goal structure and patterns of adaptive learning during early adolescence. *Contemporary Educational Psychology, 28,* 524-551.
- Urdan, T., & Turner, J.C., (2005). Motivation in the Classroom. *Handbook of Competence and Motivation*. New York: Guillford Press.
- Viadero, D. (2006). K-8 structure gives no academic boost. *Education Week*, 25(25), 5-6.
- Vogt, W. P. (2007). Quantitative Research Methods for Professionals. Boston, MA: Pearson Education, Inc.
- Vygotsky, L. (1978). Interaction between learning and development. *Mind and Society*, 79-91. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Wagner, B.M. & Phillips, D.A. (1992). Beyond Beliefs: Parent and child behaviors and children's perceived academic competence. *Child Development*, 63, 1380-1391.

- Wells, M. C. (1996). *Literacies lost: When students move from a progressive middle school to a traditional high school.* New York: Teachers College Press.
- Weiner, B. (1986). *An attributional theory of motivation and emotion*. New York: Springer-Verlag.
- Weinstein, R. S. (2002). *Reaching higher: The power of expectations in schooling*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Weiss, I. (1993). Using cognitive counseling to provide learning disabled students with skills necessary to transition from high school to college. doi: http://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED362817
- Weiss, C. & Kipnes, L. (2006). Re-examining middle school effects: a comparison of middle grades students in middle schools and K–8 schools. *American Journal* of Education, 112(2), 239–272.
- Wentzel, K.R. (1998). Parents' aspirations for children's educational attainments:
 Relations to parental beliefs and social address variables. *Merrill-Palmer Quaterly, 44,* 20-37.
- Wentzel, K. R. (1999). Social-motivational processes and interpersonal relationships: Implications for understanding students' academic success. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 91, 76-97.
- Wentzel, K. R. (2003). School adjustment. *Handbook of Psychology*. (pp. 235-258). New York: Wiley.

- Wentzel, K. R. (2005). Peer relationships, Motivation, and Academic Performance at School. *Handbook of Competence and Motivation*. (pp. 279-296). New York: Guillford Press.
- Wilson, T. D. (2002). Strangers to ourselves: Discovering the adaptive unconscious.Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press.
- Wood, D., Bruner, J. S., & Ross, G. (1976). The role of tutoring in problem solving. Journal of Child Psychology & Psychiatry & Allied Disciplines, 17(2), 89–100.
- Wyant, C. & Mathis, K. (2007) Middle grade configuration and student growth.Dissertation: North Carolina LEA Case Study. Public Schools of North CarolinaState Board of Education, Department of Public Instruction. *1*(4).
- Yeager, D. S., Trzensniewski, K., Tirri, K., Nokelainen, P., & Dweck, C. S. (2011). Adolescents' implicit theories predict desire for vengeance after remembered and hypothetical peer conflicts: Correlational and experimental evidence. *Developmental Psychology*, 47, 1090-1107.
- Yeager, D. S., & Walton, G. (2011). Social-psychological interventions in education: They're not magic. *Review of Educational Research*, 81, 267-301.
- Zohar, A., David, A. B. (2008). Explicit teaching of meta-strategic knowledge in authentic classroom situations. *Metacognition and Learning*, *3*(1), 59-82.

Appendix A

Teacher and Researcher Scripted Instructions

1. Ask students to click on the survey link on their desktops.

2. Say: "We are doing a study to look at how students think about challenges in their lives.

This is not a test, and we won't tell anyone your answers on the survey! You will not be asked to write your name on the survey. There are no right or wrong answers.

You can ask questions any time you want to, and we will do our best to answer them. Do your best to answer honestly. If you do not want to take this survey, feel free to just read your book. You don't have to do it.

When you finish the survey, feel free to read your book until _____. (say the time.) If you do not finish the survey, you can choose to either stay and finish it, or leave with your class at the end of this period.

If you want to be in this study, and you understand the rules above, click the NEXT button. Thanks!

Appendix **B**

Survey Questions

Background Data

- 1. What is your age?
- 2. What is your gender?
- 3. What grade are you in?
- 4. What is your ethnicity?
 - Caucasian
 - African American
 - Hispanic
 - Native American
 - Other
 - No Answer

Survey of Mindset Influencers

We all have adults that influence how we think. If you agree with these thoughts, who do you think

influences you most to think that way? (You can choose more than one answer if you need to.)

Choices offered:

- Adults at home
- Adults at School
- Other Adults
- I don't hear this message from any of these adults.

5. Trying hard will lead to success.

6. Getting good grades in school is the most important thing.

- 7. When I get a bad grade, I should work harder.
- 8. My talent is reflected by my grades.

9. Learning is the most important thing to do to be successful in school.

10. I'm smart when I do well on homework assignments, and I'm not smart when I don't do well.

11. Being smart is the most important factor that decides how well I will do in life.

12. Doing well in school is due to how much effort I put in.

13. When I get a bad grade, it shows I'm not smart.

Implicit Theories of Intelligence Scale, (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995).

How true is this statement for you:

14. I have a certain amount of intelligence and I really can't do much to change it. (Not at all True to Really True)

Survey of Mindset Influencers

We all have adults that influence how we think. If you agree with these thoughts, who do you think influences you most to think that way? (You can choose more than one answer if you need to.) Choices offered:

- Adults at home
- Adults at School
- Other Adults
- I don't hear this message from any of these adults.

15. Everyone could be smart if they just work hard and try.

16. I should just focus on the things I'm good at because then I can be more successful.

17. I shouldn't try the hard things because I probably can't do them anyway.

18. Some people are just not going to be the smartest because their parents are not very smart. It's in the genes.

19. Intelligence is shown by effort.

20. If I work hard, I can achieve anything.

Implicit Theories of Intelligence Scale, (Dweck, Chiu, & Hong, 1995).

How true is this statement for you:

21. I can learn new things, but I can't really change my basic intelligence. (Not at all True to Really True)

Goal Choice Measure (Dweck & Leggettt, 1988; Elliott & Dweck, 1988).

If you had a choice to work on a task in class, which kind of task would you like to work on most? Mark only one answer:

22. If you had a choice to work on a task in class, which kind of task would you like to work on most? Mark only one answer:

- Problems that aren't too hard, so I don't get many wrong.
- Problems that I'll learn a lot from, even if I won't look smart.
- Problems that are pretty easy, so I'll do well.
- Problems that I'm pretty good at, so I can show I'm smart.

Sometimes it's more than adults who tell us messages about our intelligence or challenges in school.

Kids at school and siblings sometimes influence our thinking in different ways, too. Read the statements below, and think about who influences you the most to think that way.

(You can choose more than one answer if you need to.) Choices offered:

- Positive or Friendly Peers
- Negative or Mean Peers
- Brother or Sister
- I don't hear this message from any peers or siblings.
- 23. I need to work hard so I can learn new things
- 24. When I get a bad grade, it's because I'm not smart.
- 25. I should just do the easy work so I can get a good grade.
- 26. Everyone can be smart if they just work hard and try.
- 27. When I get a bad grade, I should quit the class.
- 28. When something I'm studying is difficult, I try harder.

If you are getting different messages about your intelligence from adults, peers at school, and siblings, who are you MOST LIKELY to listen to?

29. If you are getting different messages about your intelligence from adults, peers at school, and siblings, who are you most likely to listen to?

- Adults at home
- Adults at school
- Other adults
- Positive or Friendly Peers
- Negative or Mean Peers
- Brother or Sister

30. Sometimes students feel smart in school and sometimes they don't. When do you feel smart? (Open-Ended Answer)

31. Everyone receives messages about their intelligence from other people. Sometimes, we also hear messages about our intelligence from other non-human sources, like TV shows, magazine articles, advertisements, books or the internet. Please use the box below to give an example of something non-human (besides an adult sibling or a peer) that has influenced you to either work hard in school or to quit something that was difficult. What was it? How did it influence you? What was the message? (Open-Ended Answer)

Appendix C

Test	Question	Characteristic	Research Ouestion
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults G	5. Trying hard will lead to success.	Adult Influence/ GROWTH	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults F	6. Getting good grades in school is the most important thing.	Adult Influence/ FIXED	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults G	7. When I get a bad grade, I should work harder	Adult Influence/ GROWTH	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults F	8. My talent is reflected by my grades.	Adult Influence/FIXED	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults G	9. Learning is the most important thing to do to be successful in school.	Adult Influence/GROWTH	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults F	10. I'm smart when I do well on homework assignments, and I'm not smart when I don't do well.	Adult Influence/FIXED	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults F	11. Being smart is the most important factor that decides how well I will do in life.	Adult Influence/ FIXED	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults G	12. Doing well in school is due to how much effort I put in.	Adult Influence/ GROWTH	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers Adults F	13. When I get a bad grade, it shows I'm not smart	Adult Influence/FIXED	RQ2

Alignment of Test Instruments with Variables and Test Number Items

Implicit Theories of Intelligence Scale	14. I have a certain	Fixed Mindset	RQ 1
(Dweck Chin &	intelligence and I		
Hong 1995)	really can't do much		
110116, 1990).	to change it		
Scale of Mindset	15 Everyone could	Adult	RO2
Influencers Adults	be smart if they just	Influence/GROWTH	
G	work hard and try.		
Scale of Mindset	16. I should just	Adult Influence/FIXED	RO2
Influencers Adults	focus on the things		<-
F	I'm good at because		
-	then I can be more		
	successful.		
Scale of Mindset	17. I shouldn't try	Adult Influence/FIXED	RQ2
Influencers Adults	the hard things		
F	because I probably		
	can't do them		
	anyway.		
Scale of Mindset	18. Some people are	Adult Influence/FIXED	RQ2
Influencers Adults	just not going to be		
F	the smartest because		
	their parents are not		
	very smart. It's in		
	the genes.		
Scale of Mindset	19. Intelligence is	Adult	RQ2
Influencers Adults	shown by effort.	Influence/GROWTH	
G			
Scale of Mindset	20. If I work hard, I	Adult	RQ2
Influencers Adults	can achieve	Influence/GROWTH	
G	anything.		
Implicit Theories of	21. I can learn new	Fixed Mindset	RQ 1
Intelligence Scale,	things, but I can't		
(Dweck,, Chiu, &	really change my		
Hong, 1995).	basic intelligence.		

Goal Choice	22. If you had a	a FIXED	RO1
Measure	choice to work on a	b GROWTH	RQI
(Dweck & Leggettt	task in class which	c FIXED	
$1988 \cdot \text{Elliott} \&$	kind of task would	d FIXED	
Dweck 1088)	you like to work on	d. TIALD	
DWCCK, 1900).	you like to work on most? Mark only		
	most? Mark omy		
	one answer.		
	a. Problems		
	that aren t		
	too hard, so I		
	don't get		
	many wrong.		
	b. Problems		
	that I'll learn		
	a lot from,		
	even if I		
	won't look		
	smart.		
	c. Problems		
	that are		
	pretty easy,		
	so I'll do		
	well.		
	d. Problems		
	that I'm		
	pretty good		
	at, so I can		
	show I'm		
	smart.		
Scale of Mindset	23. I need to work	Peer Influence: Growth	RQ2
Influencers,	hard so I can learn		_
Peers/Siblings:	new things		
Positive Peers/	C C		
Negative Peers/			
Brother or Sister/			
I don't agree with			
this statement.			
G			
Scale of Mindset	24. When I get a bad	Peer Influence: Fixed	RQ2
Influencers.	grade, it's because		
Peers/Siblings:	I'm not smart.		

Scale of Mindset Influencers, Peers/Siblings:	25. I should just do the easy work so I can get a good grade.	Peer Influence: Fixed	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers, Peers/Siblings:	26. Everyone can be smart if they just work hard and try.	Peer Influence: Growth	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers, Peers/Siblings:	27. When I get a bad grade, I should quit trying.	Peer Influence: Fixed	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers, Peers/Siblings:	28. When something I'm studying is difficult, I should try harder.	Peer Influence: Growth	RQ2
Scale of Mindset Influencers, Peers/Siblings:	29. If you are getting different messages about your intelligence from adults, peers at school, and siblings, who are you most likely to listen to?	Influence Choice: Adults at home, adults at school, other adults, positive/friendly peers, negative/mean peers, brother or sister	RQ2
Dweck, (p. 42, 2000). Scale of Mindset Influencers, School Success	30. Sometimes students feel smart in school and sometimes they don't. When do you feel smart?	Open-Ended, Perception of Influence	RQ2

Scale of Mindset	31. Everyone	Open-Ended,	RQ2
Influencers,	receives messages	Perception of Influence	
Technology	about their		
	intelligence from		
	other people.		
	Sometimes, we also		
	hear messages about		
	our intelligence from		
	other non-human		
	sources, like TV		
	shows, magazine		
	articles,		
	advertisements,		
	books or the		
	internet. Please use		
	the box below to		
	give an example of		
	something non-		
	human (besides an		
	adult sibling or a		
	peer) that has		
	influenced you to		
	either work hard in		
	school or to quit		
	something that was		
	difficult. What was		
	it? How did it		
	influence you?		
	What was the		
	message?		

Online Survey Link:

 $https://bethel.qualtrics.com/SE/?SID=SV_blw2OgzPyBXYxHT$

Appendix D

Passive Consent Letter to Parents

Dear Parent:

May 26, 2015

Our school will be participating in the "Students' Perceptions of Learning Challenges Survey" for students in 4th – 8th grades on June 4th and 5th, 2015.

The purpose of the survey will be to collect school-wide data about student perceptions of growth and fixed mindsets, as well as students' thoughts about what might influence the way they think about challenges.

Consistent, reliable and comparable data will enable area school districts to identify the kinds of messages about resilience that are effective for students in grades 4-8. This will help both teachers and parents understand how we may be able to better construct messages for students that will help them have a growth perspective about school.

The researcher, Jodi Dodd, is a former teacher from Calapooia Middle School, and is currently an educator in West Linn/Wilsonville School District, in Oregon, as well as a doctoral student in Educational Leadership at Bethel University, in Minnesota. She is passionate about finding out what motivates kids to learn, and she plans to teach a few workshops for parents and teachers at Timber Ridge next year, explaining her data to us from this research.

The survey is anonymous and voluntary. **There will be no identifying information on the survey.** Your child's grade will not depend on answering the questions. While it would be an unanticipated response, if any part of the survey is uncomfortable for your child he/she can choose to skip any portion of the survey at anytime and will not have to participate.

Your student will benefit from this survey to the extent that we can identify those programs that have the greatest chance of success at helping students persevere in the midst of academic challenges in school.

If you have any questions, or need more information, please email Jodi Dodd: jodidodd@gmail.com or Principal Jodi Dedera: jodi.dedera@albany.k12.or.us

If for any reason you **<u>do not wish</u>** your son or daughter to participate in the survey, please sign this form and return it by June 1, 2015.

I <u>do not wish</u> for my student to participate in the 15-minute online survey about fixed and growth mindset at school on June 5th or 6th, 2015

Student's Name (please print):

Student's Homeroom Teacher/Grade:

Date:_____ Parent signature: _____

Appendix E

Data Sets

Total Sample, Mindsets

	AGE	Grade
All Students combined		
Count	493	489
Mean	11.8	3.9
Standard Deviation	1.5	1.4
Median	12	4
Mode	11	4
Students with Fixed Mindset		
Count	103	103
Mean	11.7	3.9
Standard Deviation	1.4	1.4
Median	12	4
Mode	11	4
Students with Growth Mindse	t	
Count	312	312
Mean	11.8	3.9
Standard Deviation	1.5	1.4
Median	12	4
Mode	12	4
Students with Indeterminate Mindset		
Count	78	74
Mean	11.9	4.0
Standard Deviation	1.6	1.3
Median	12	4
Mode	13	5